DIFFERENTIAL INFLUENCES OF CONTEXTUAL AND AFFECTIVE FACTORS ON YOUNG ADOLESCENT READING PERFORMANCE

By

Bingshi Zhang

A Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the

Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Literacy Studies

Middle Tennessee State University

August 2022

Dissertation Committee: Dr. Amy M. Elleman, Chair Dr. Jwa K. Kim Dr. Dana Fuller

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

A part of the journey is the end. I am very honored to end this four-year-long journey with this dissertation. I have met many people along the way and have learned so much from them. I could not have completed this paper without their help. I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my dear family, teachers and friends who have always supported and encouraged me. Firstly, I would like to thank my parents, who always place me before themselves and have supported me selflessly. I would also like to thank my teachers. Especially my mentor, Dr. Jwa Kim, for teaching me not only by words but also by example. I thank him for sacrificing his retirement time and working with me side by side. I thank my committee chair, Dr. Elleman and my other mentor, Dr. Fuller. I have benefited so much from their expertise and professionalism. Thank you to the fantastic person who introduced me to the Literacy Studies Ph.D. program – Dr. Ping Wang, and later became my best friend. Due to space limitations, I cannot thank everyone who has helped me here, such as our amazing Angela. It is your kindness and goodwill that have brought me this far. I wish the best for you. As a non-native speaker, writing in a second language is not easy for me. Thanks to those who gave me help with writing and proofreading.

Lastly, I would love to pat myself on the shoulder and give myself a hug for the road I came along and the dragons I slayed. I'm glad I didn't give up even in the darkest times. I also want to thank the Heavenly Father for always being by my side and leading the way. Now, I am ready to start the next journey with this precious memory and everyone's expectation and love.

ii

ABSTRACT

A person's reading performance is the result of a combination of various factors. The current study was to investigate the influences of student and school background characteristics on student overall reading achievement. A sample of 2,922 tenth-grade students from 140 schools was included in this study from the Programme for International Student Assessment (PISA) 2018 database. Several background characteristics were examined at each level. At the student level, home literacy environment (HLE), reading attitudes and reading self-concept as well as parental emotional support were included. School-level variables include student misbehavior in school, student SES composite, and class size. Multilevel linear modelling (MLM) was utilized to model the relationship between student and school-level variables and students' overall reading achievement. The results suggested that students' HLE, reading attitudes, and reading self-concept had significant positive influences on the reading outcome.

Moreover, model comparisons revealed that the model with both student and school-level variables had the best model fit. All the variables at the school level were significant predictors for reading achievement (i.e., school SES composition, class size, and student misbehavior). Finally, the findings of the current study were discussed in the context of previous studies, and limitations, as well as recommendations for future research, were addressed.

Keywords: reading literacy, background characteristics, PISA 2018, high school, multilevel linear modeling

iii

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER I INTRODUCTION 1
Literacy Challenges in the United States
Student Characteristics and Family Background 4
School Characteristics and Education Policy5
International Large-scale Assessments
Multilevel Analysis
Present Study 10
CHAPTER II LITERATURE REVIEW 12
Student-level Factors Influencing Reading Achievement12Home Literacy Environment13Parental Support18Reading Motivation23
School-Level Factors Influencing Reading Achievement28School Socioeconomic Composition28Class Size31Student Misbehavior35
Secondary Study Using ILSA Data
CHAPTER III METHOD
PISA 2018
Participants
Measurement
Variables43Student-level Variables43School-level Variables45Outcome Variable46
Procedures
CHAPTER IV RESULTS
Preliminary Analysis

MLM Rresults	. 54
The Null Model (M ₀)	. 55
The Random Intercept Model with Student Level Variables (M ₁)	. 56
The Random Intercept and Random Slope Model with Student Level Variables (M	M2)
	. 58
The Random Intercept and Random Slope Model with Student and School-level	
Variables (M ₃)	. 59
CHAPTER V DISCUSSION	. 62
Student Background Characteristics	. 63
School Background Characteristics	. 66
Limitations and Recommendations for Future Study	. 69
REFERENCES	. 71

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

Literacy ability is a fundamental human right as well as a *sine qua non* of social and economic development in the modern world. According to data provided by the UNESCO Institute for Statistics (UIS), global progress in literacy continues. Half a century ago, roughly a quarter of youth aged 15 to 24 lacked fundamental literacy skills, and that number has fallen to less than 8% today (data retrieved from http://data.uis.unesco.org). Literacy capacity is critical to one's academic performance and life quality. In this era of information explosion, the public has shown an increasing demand for literacy. Apart from the capacity to read and acquire information from printed materials, one is also expected to communicate effectively using written language. Therefore, lack of fundamental literacy abilities restricts people from accessing information, resulting in social inequity and economic loss. On the other hand, welldeveloped literacy skills are generally associated with economic potential and a fulfilled life (Lonigan & Shanahan, 2009; Stahl et al., 2020).

Reading has always been an essential subject in K-12 education. As reading involves several subskills such as decoding and fluency, it takes years of learning for children to develop adequate knowledge and skills in reading. In the first few years of elementary school, many classes are dedicated to this "learning to read" process. Nonetheless, the focus of instruction and assessment will gradually shift from "learning to read" to "reading to learn" (Chall, 1983). Students are expected to have adequate literacy skills to obtain different content knowledge from massive amounts of printed materials. Therefore, students with limited reading skills may also struggle with other school subjects such as mathematics and science. Such disadvantages can accumulate and lead to severe consequences. Moving from elementary school to middle school and high school, students with reading deficits are more likely to suffer from academic failure and juvenile delinquency (Fleming et al., 2004). For adults, reading difficulty can lead them to unfavorable positions such as unemployment, delinquency, and poor health condition (O'Reilly et al., 2019).

A student's academic performance is the cumulative result of present and prior family, community, and school experiences (Rivkin et al., 2005). Children begin learning to speak and read at early ages. Certain family and cultural background factors may have a substantial impact on children's reading development. Formal education takes place primarily in schools and classrooms. When children begin schooling, the school's unique background also influences students' literacy development. Therefore, factors that have an impact on children's reading performance must be thoroughly investigated to provide better support.

Literacy Challenges in the United States

According to the newest Nation's Report Card (2019) published by the National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP), the reading performance of American students remains far from optimistic. NAEP categorized participants into four achievement levels: Below Basic, Basic, Proficient, and Advanced. On average, students of all assessed grades were just above the basic line but did not reach proficiency. Approximately 34% of 8th and 37% of 12th graders still performed below the NAEP proficient level in 2019. The percentage of students who perform below NAEP basic level for eighth and twelfth grades were 27% and 30%, respectively.

More alarming was a nationwide decline in average reading scores. There has been a retrogression in all three assessed grades. According to the same report, average reading scores for the fourth graders showed the lowest point since 2007. The eighth graders' average reading scores had fallen back to the 1998 level, and twelfth students' average reading scores were the lowest of all assessment years (data retrieved from https://www.nationsreportcard.gov). Students of specific groups were more disadvantaged. For example, the average score of some urban districts and some ethnic groups were considerably below the national average (NAEP, 2019).

Reading education is still a crucial challenge for the students in the United States. It is clear that American students' reading proficiency has remained a national concern since the report of A Nation at Risk (National Commission on Excellence in Education, 1983) was published. Consequently, literacy has attracted scholars' interest in various fields, such as psychology, linguistics, neuroscience, etc. However, due to diverse perspectives, scholars have been embroiled in a decades-long debate over the best methods to teach children to read, which is also known as the "reading wars" (Pearson, 2004). Despite the importance of classroom instruction to one's reading ability, reading development is cumulative and can be affected by various factors. In conjunction with genetic factors, family backgrounds, school conditions, and even interpersonal relationships can collectively affect an individual's reading ability.

3

Student Characteristics and Family Background

Literacy development results from the accumulation of each student's literacy experience during and after school. In this process, students' distinctive backgrounds and individual differences can significantly influence their literacy skills. Most children start exploring the surrounding environment and engage in some pre-reading activities at a very young age (Bell & McCallum, 2008). Predictably, the home literacy environment will greatly influence this "emergent literacy" phase. Children can acquire a wide range of knowledge and learn how to obtain knowledge from their literacy environment (Crain-Thoreson & Dale, 1992). However, children's enthusiasm and motivation for reading could be lessened throughout this process for various reasons such as having limited access to the reading material or lacking materials that match their reading level.

Besides the home literacy environment, policymakers, educators, and researchers have reached a consensus that parental involvement is a critical component of children's reading and academic performance (Graves & Wright, 2011). For adolescents, the family is the core social unit and a supportive resource in the development of self and social relationships (Song et al., 2014). Parents expect their children to succeed in school regardless of their educational backgrounds and financial conditions (Epstein, 1986). However, some parents hold a detrimental view about getting involved in their children's learning activities because they think that is the responsibility of the school (Seeley, 1993). Parental support assumes a significant part in one's academic performance (Knollmann & Wild, 2007) and mental and physical health (Macalli et al., 2020; Yeung & Leadbeater, 2010) from an early stage of life. On the student's personal level, few would deny the importance of reading attitudes. Reading attitude has been identified as one of the most critical constructs under reading motivation (Bell & McCallum, 2008; Wigfield & Guthrie, 1997). Reading attitude is determined by the emotional system that prompts an individual to engage in or avoid reading activities (Alexander & Filler, 1976). As Stanovich (1986) argued, competent readers will become more proficient because of constant practice and accumulation in reading. On the other hand, a lack of basic reading skills will trigger a snowball effect for poor readers and cause accumulative disadvantage (Stanovich, 1986).

Similar to reading attitudes, reading self-concept, or self-concept as a reader, is another essential aspect of motivation (Morgan & Fuchs, 2007). It refers to one's insights of their reading ability and competence (Walgermo et al., 2018). Students' reading selfconcept is closely related to their reading performance from elementary school to college (Lynch, 2002; Retelsdorf et al., 2014; Roth, 1959). One's reading self-concept is formed at a very young age. Because students with higher reading self-concept believe they are competent in a reading task, they are more likely to work persistently until the task is completed (Martin et al., 2017). Moreover, a positive self-concept tends to reinforce over time, resulting in a cumulative reading advantage (Chapman & Tunmer, 1995; Stanovich, 1986).

School Characteristics and Education Policy

Since the publication of the report *A Nation at Risk: The Imperative for Educational Reform* (National Commission on Excellence in Education, 1983), the federal government of the United States has been promoting education reform through the policies and laws to ensure that every student has access to quality education from school. For example, the No Child Left Behind (NCLB) Act (2001) made the

accountability system the focus of education reform. Furthermore, the bill requires states to establish standards for academic proficiency, including reading and math, and schools and districts are accountable to meet adequate yearly progress (AYP). As a centerpiece of the act, the *Reading First* program provides guidance and funding for supporting schools with reading instruction (Gamse et al., 2008). Later, the Obama administration's *Race to the Top* (RTTT) program (2011) further prompted states and local educational districts to improve outcomes for students.

Another primary focus of all educational policies and regulations is the best allocation of school resources. Class size has been an unavoidable topic of educational policy and research related to resource allocation. It is commonly believed that reduced class size will increase the time and attention each student receives from the teacher and therefore promote student learning (Angrist & Lavy, 1999; Molnar, 2000). Thus, policies concerning class size reductions are well received by parents, teachers, and administrators (Hoxby, 2000). Over decades, an accumulation of evidence has documented the benefits of small class size on students' academic performance (e.g., Crosnoe et al., 2004; Glass & Smith, 1979; Krueger, 1999). However, some also suggested that reducing class size is not desirable in terms of the "education production function" — the relationship between school investment and outcome. For example, Cho and colleagues' study on elementary students in Minnesota suggested that smaller class size has a positive influence on students' reading and mathematics performance, but the impact is trivial (Cho et al., 2012). Although the role of class size has been widely discussed and studied over the past few decades, there is still a relative void of research

conducted on secondary school students. Due to the increased difficulty of reading material, high school students may fall further behind in reading if they do not receive enough attention from their teachers due to the larger class size.

Since formal education is primarily conducted in schools and classrooms, many aspects of a school have a noticeable impact on a student's ability to complete their education (Christle et al., 2007). School is a place for pupils to study as well as socialize. The school climate may influence students' academic and behavioral adjustments (Brand et al., 2003). While many research studies on school climate have been conducted at the classroom level, this may not inform policy for high school students. High school students shift between classes throughout the day and must contend with differences in classroom restrictions and instructional routines from teacher to teacher (Felner et al., 1982). Therefore, high school students need to interact with a broader range of people, and peer influence may be more critical to high school students.

Researchers have identified a handful of demographic variables associated with student reading and academic performance. Socioeconomic status (SES) has been the one factor that received the most attention. Traditionally, SES research has concentrated on the student level, but SES on a school and local level SES have also been increasingly studied in recent years. For example, Rumberger and Palardy (2005) found that school SES is equally important for high school student's academic development as a student's family SES. Moreover, the school SES is also related to students' educational prospects (Alexander & Eckland, 1975). School SES is then recognized as a promising characteristic in relieving disadvantaged students' academic performance at the school level, and school economic integration policies have been adopted nationwide.

Consequently, school SES is a factor that should not be ignored in studying the influence of student reading performances.

International Large-scale Assessments

International large-scale assessments (ILSAs) have been conducted by international organizations since the late 20th century with the rise of quantitative research in the 1990s. ILSAs can offer a thorough perspective in monitoring the trend of educational programs, evaluating the success of an educational program, and comparing curricula between different states or provinces of the country or education systems (e.g., Taylor, 1994; Wixson & Carlisle, 2005). In recent decades, the results of ILSAs have been widely used to assess the effectiveness of education and to guide the development of educational policy (Lockheed & Wagemaker, 2013). Today, ILSAs are global phenomena with an increasing number of countries and regions participating.

Data yielded from ILSAs have been increasingly used for research that models achievement in reading instruction. As an example, the study conducted by Grilli et al. (2016) utilized the Trends in International Mathematics and Science Study (TIMSS) and Progress in International Reading Literacy Study (PIRLS) 2011 together for modeling Italian students' academic achievement in literacy, mathematics, and science. Ammermueller and Pischke (2009) also investigated peer effects with the PIRLS 2011 data.

In general, the rise of ILSAs and the attention they receive stems from national concerns about whether the students are well-positioned to compete in the context of globalization. The results of the flagship study of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) – Programme for International Student Assessment

(PISA) have generated numerous discussions worldwide. The United States ranked 25th place and 37th place for reading and mathematics out of 79 countries, respectively (OECD, 2019). According to OECD, the U. S. is the second-highest country on expenditure per student on educational institutions, but the investment does not receive a commensurate return. Reasons for the variation in performance across countries remain unclear. Differences in economic, culture, language and educational policies between countries can all contribute to differences in students' performance in literacy. Given the importance of the contextual factors, examination of these factors is necessary to help students improve their performance in reading and other subjects.

Multilevel Analysis

Education research often involves variables at different levels. It is generally believed that individuals are influenced by the social environment and groups to which they belong, and individuals can also in turn influence the social environment and groups in which they belong (Hox, 2010). It is inappropriate to study an attribute or behavior on the personal level without incorporating the contexts that may have an impact on the attribute or behavior (Heck et al., 2014). Individuals and social groups form a hierarchical structure. Therefore, when conducting the study, individuals and groups are defined at different levels. This hierarchical structure is particularly common in educational settings. For example, students as individuals are nested in classes, which in turn are nested in schools. To ensure the representativeness of the participants, most of ILSAs adopt stratified sampling techniques. That is, schools are firstly sampled from a list of eligible schools, then sample classrooms or students within each school. Students within the same classroom will have generally more similarities with each other than with students from another classroom. Similarities between individuals can lead to many problems in data analysis, such as multicollinearity and biased estimation of standard error and other parameters. Therefore, many traditional statistical models such as the ordinary least-squares (OLS) multiple regression are not suitable for analyzing data with nested structure. Multilevel modeling (MLM) uses a correction procedure to estimate the correlation among individuals within a cluster, which is called intraclass correlation (ICC). Therefore, MLM is a more desirable approach for analyzing clustered data.

Present Study

The development of reading ability can be influenced by a complex set of factors and conditions from different levels, from early childhood to adulthood. Although many researchers have identified various factors that influence reading achievement, these studies have focused on the primary school level. Little research has been done on reading skills for high school students. However, as mentioned before, growing evidence suggests that the reading skills of American high school students are not promising.

This study aims to examine the influence of student- and school-level contextual factors on reading performance in tenth grade. The following questions will be examined by the current research:

- 1. To what extent do student background factors affect student reading achievement?
- 2. Are the effects of student background factors constant across schools?
- 3. To what extent do school background factors affect student reading

achievement?

CHAPTER II

LITERATURE REVIEW

Good reading abilities are prerequisites for high school students regarding further education opportunities and job prospects. However, according to the statistics mentioned earlier, the current reading situation of American high school students is still makes one worrisome. In this chapter, we gathered and reviewed the literature related to factors influencing student reading achievement. Many background factors from different levels have been shown to affect students' reading achievement (Chiu & McBride-Chang, 2006; Rutkowski et al., 2013) such as student-family level, teacher level, and school level. The current study will focus on variables from the student level and school level due to the research purpose and data availability.

Studies were gathered through several databases, including Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC), JSTOR, ScienceDirect, EdITLib, ProQuest, PsychInfo, and Google Scholar. It is believed that by studying the characteristics influencing student achievement, educators and policymakers will develop a greater understanding of the impact of some contextual background factors on student achievement, allowing them to enhance student achievement to the greatest extent.

Student-level Factors Influencing Reading Achievement

Students are the subject of education and the most important asset of any educational institution (Singh et al., 2016). Therefore, students' reading and academic performance receive considerable attention. Students' unique background and individual differences can significantly influence their reading capabilities. Numerous studies have been conducted to investigate factors affecting individual reading achievement in various ways. In addition to the commonly acknowledged factors such as student gender (Maccoby, 1998; Reilly et al., 2019), race (Desimone, 1999; Roscigno & Ainsworth-Darnell, 1999), and English Language Learner (ELL) status (Klingner & Vaughn, 1996), researchers continue to study more factors that may have an impact on students' reading ability. This section systematically reviewed three student-family background factors that have received considerable attention in recent decades – Home Literacy Environment (HLE), parental support, and reading attitude (Desforges & Abouchaar, 2003; Kush et al., 2005; Payne et al., 1994).

Home Literacy Environment

Home is the environment where children are first exposed to a language and develop literacy skills (Weigel et al., 2006). Children can acquire a wide range of precursor knowledge from their literacy environment (Crain-Thoreson & Dale, 1992). Children's neurological development is affected by their family's SES status, particularly the systems that support language and executive function (Hackman et al., 2010). Therefore, cognitive development is extensively studied and researched in connection to one's early developmental environment. Research on children's emergent literacy indicates that most children acquire their primary language skills long before formal schooling (Hart & Risley, 1995; Schneider et al., 2009). It has been evidenced by a large body of research that children enter elementary schools with various prior literacy experiences, and their prerequisite knowledge and skills take them to different starting points (e.g., Hart & Risley, 1995; Sénéchal & LeFevre, 2002; Wagner et al., 1997). Therefore, family-related factors that influence children reading have been one of the researchers' main focuses, and HLE is one of the most essential factors in children's family backgrounds (Desforges & Abouchaar, 2003).

HLE refers to children's home-based literacy activities or interactions, family's attitudes towards literacy, household SES, and literacy resources (Hamilton et al., 2016). There is still a lack of a universal definition of HLE, and researchers usually construct the concept based on their unique perspectives. HLE can be defined by a range of resources and opportunities accessible to children and the parental attitudes, education, occupation, and resources that influence how these opportunities are available to children (Burgess et al., 2002). HLE is a multifaceted factor composed of various aspects, and it is impossible to include everything into the measure.

Most researchers have generally approached the construction of HLE from two perspectives. One is the household SES and learning resources available in a household for children to access and use. Pappas et al. (2003) investigated 102 children in New York City daycare centers and found that children from higher SES families had superior metacognitive and language skills than their peers from lower SES backgrounds. Moreover, preschool students from disadvantaged SES families are more likely to struggle with their early reading skills, which might lead to a lack of interest in academics in the following school years (Guo et al., 2015). Books have a unique role in the development of students' reading skills. Chiu and McBride-Chang (2006) reported that the number of books at home is a robust variable in interpreting variance in reading comprehension in their model. Raz and Bryant (1990) compared children from middleclass families and children from disadvantaged backgrounds. They found a significant difference in phonological skills between the two groups, and the cause of such difference is closely related to one crucial HLE indicator – book availability (Raz & Bryant, 1990). Rodriguez et al. (2009) also observed this phenomenon and suggested that children with more books at home are more likely to explore and learn independently, whereas children with inadequate HLE have a higher risk of consequent learning difficulties. Similarly, Feitelson and Goldstein's study (1986) with Israel kindergartners suggested that children who perform better in school tend to have more books at home, and also tend to read more. Moreover, Brunello and colleagues (2017) analyzed data from nearly 6,000 people in nine European countries and reported that books at home were a critical index that highlighted the importance of childhood home conditions in individuals' cognitive development and socio-emotional skills. Even after controlling for parental factors, individuals with few books at home tend to result in low cognitive ability and low education level (Brunello et al., 2017).

HLE is a thorough indicator of a student's family background variables. Merely taking the family's financial aspects into account is highly one-sided. The other important HLE factor is the parental education and occupation. Parents with higher educations tend to have a higher social class and more free time from work for parent-child communication and tend to place more emphasis on the family education of their children (Creemers & Kyriakides, 2010). Moreover, Dubow et al. (2009a) suggested that parents' educational attainment when their children were eight years old predicted the children's educational and occupational achievement at the age of 48.

For children in the lower elementary grades, parent-child literacy interaction is also an essential HLE factor, such as shared reading and storytelling. According to Burgess (2011), literacy interaction begins in a child's infancy – over 84% of 0-18 months children in his study have been read to. Luo and colleagues (2021) constructed the variable by combing the parent book reading frequency and the number of books at home. In one often-cited meta-analysis, researchers reviewed 25 related studies and suggested that a lack of shared reading between parents and children was one of the most powerful predictors of reading problems and that it could explain 8% of the variance in the outcome measures (Bus et al., 1995). In addition to the benefit to children's literacy competence, shared reading and literacy interactions also have a positive influence on children's social and behavioral development (Foster et al., 2005). HLE is also a valuable resource for children from low socioeconomic families. Park (2008) compared the impact of HLE on fourth graders' reading performance across 25 countries and found that although home literacy environments have positive influences on children's reading in most countries, considerable cross-national variations were found in the effect of each home literacy measure. Despite the differences in the impact of different HLE measures on reading outcome, the positive effect of the HLE on primary school students' reading capability is confirmed in most countries, and the influence tends to be stronger when the country's economic level is higher (Park, 2008).

The influence of HLE on one's reading abilities has been recognized by numerous studies in preschool (Burgess et al., 2002) and elementary school (Niklas & Schneider, 2017), but there is little research on later school stages. Most research on HLE has focused on children in their preschool years due to the importance of HLE in promoting emergent literacy. HLE was evidenced to be linked with a wide range of language skills. Niklas and Schneider (2013) found that HLE can predict German kindergarteners' vocabulary and phonological awareness (PA), and it can further influence students' PA

16

after entering elementary school. Burgess et al. (2002) showed evidence for the relationship between HLE and oral language, phonological sensitivity, and word decoding ability among four- and five-year-old children. Carlson et al. (2012) further suggested that HLE is a good indicator in predicting the performance of receptive vocabulary and reading comprehension for children with moderate disabilities, such as developmental delay and autism. The influence of HLE is also applicable to bilingual children. Luo and colleagues' study (2021) with 108 English and Spanish Dual Language Learners (DLLs) aged 3-5 found that HLE served as mediators of the impact of family SES. They suggested that a positive HLE offers opportunities for children to learn a language and improves their learning potential by providing them with better skills in syntax and vocabulary (Luo et al., 2021). Farver et al. (2012) found a positive effect of HLE on Latino children's oral language skills and print knowledge of both English and Spanish. However, they discovered that HLE had the opposite influence on PA in English and Spanish and that literacy activities in one language could interfere with the development of the other language (Farver et al., 2012). Aside from the benefit for literacy skills, HLE is also a strong predictor of child social-emotional development. A better HLE is linked to less child hyperactivity and peer difficulties at age five (Hammer et al., 2018).

In addition to the impact on children's early reading skills, HLE also has the potential to have a long-term effect on reading and language development (Hart & Risley, 1995; National Institute of Child Health & Human Development [NICHD], 2005). Griffin and Morrison (1997) investigated the HLE's contributions to early literacy skills with 295 children in kindergarten from a large southeastern city. They found that a good HLE rating is associated with better receptive vocabulary, general knowledge, and reading recognition skills, but not entering mathematics skills. Furthermore, the impact of HLE tends to persist throughout the research period, from kindergarten to second grade (Griffin & Frederick, 1997). At the high school level, Chiu and Chow (2007) showed HLE's positive influence on high school students across 41 countries. They found that students from families with high HLE conditions had higher interest and motivation in reading, were more persistent and studious at their reading tasks, therefore, had better reading performance (Chiu & Chow, 2007). Yalcin (2017), using the PISA 2012 data, found similar results for Turkish high school students. He advocated that HLE is the most significant and meaningful predictor of student reading, mathematics, and science achievement (Yalcin, 2017). Yalcin's finding of the relationship between HLE and Turkish high school students' reading achievement was confirmed by Celik and Yurdakul (2020) with the PISA 2015 data.

There is a considerable amount of literature devoted to the influence of HLE, and the relationship between HLE and reading performance seemed obvious. However, the impact of HLE on high school students' reading has been an area that has not received much attention from researchers because one's language development slows down after the ninth grade (Dong et al., 2020). More research is therefore needed to discern the effect of HLE on high school students' reading ability.

Parental Support

Parental support refers to a range of parental practices that are aimed at promoting children's educational success in and out of school (Seginer, 2006). Most parents have high educational aspirations and values for their children regardless of ethnicity or

socioeconomic status (Spera, 2004). Parental involvement is generally deemed a critical component of educational programs (Hoover-Dempsey et al., 2001). Support and respect from parents are indicative of good communication between parents and children, which promotes children to have a more positive attitude and emotion towards learning (Bowlby,1988). Previous studies on parent participation have constantly evidenced a positive role in their children's educational outcomes from students in kindergarten (Christian et al., 1998; Senechal & LeFevre, 2002) to secondary and high school (e.g., Hill & Tyson, 2009; Jeynes, 2005). Parental support also assumes a significant part in one's mental and physical health (Macalli et al., 2020; Yeung & Leadbeater, 2010) from an early stage of life.

The type of involvement parents provide to their children could be very different. Despite the self-explanatory meaning, the construction and research focus of parental involvement varies widely between researchers (Fan & Chen, 2001). Parental involvement in children's homework has now become an expectation and requirement of the school. Parents also agree that they are obligated and responsible to be involved in their children's homework, although they usually feel underprepared (Hoover-Dempsey et al., 1995; Hoover-Dempsey et al., 2001). Hoover-Dempsey and colleagues' literature review (2001) further suggested that children receive reinforcement, feedback on their performance, and aptitudes on the homework topic through parental instructional interactions. Although the links between student-perceived parental homework involvement, student homework behaviors, and academic achievement are constantly found across various research, parental involvement has differential functions on the students' grade level. Núñez et al. (2015) suggested that perceived parental involvement is related to students' homework behaviors and has an impact on academic performance in junior high and high school, but not in elementary school.

However, research on the impact of parental involvement on children's educational achievement has generated conflicting results. As most researchers argued the benefit of parental involvement (e.g., Callahan et al., 1998; Hutsinger et al., 1998), others have found negative associations (e.g., Fan & Chen,2001; Moroni et al., 2015). Mata et al.'s (2018) study may offer a possible answer for such mixed findings. The researchers found that the relationship between parental involvement and academic performance was mediated by the children's perceived emotional quality of parental involvement (Mata et al., 2018). They suggest that it is not enough to involve parents in students' learning process or school activities, but students' affective characteristics of parental involvement and support are what really matters for children's academic performance and motivation (Mata et al., 2018).

Parents segue the support from assisting in completing and checking assignments in elementary school to emotional and motivational support in middle and high school (Seginer, 2006). Youngsters' perception of support from significant others is an essential aspect of their social and psychological environment (Song et al., 2014). Compared to perceived support from teachers or peers, parental academic and emotional support was most beneficial for academic motivation, achievement, and lower test anxiety (Song et al., 2014). Atoum and Al-Shoboul (2018) found similar results in Jordanian high school students. They claimed that support from family is the most important factor among friends and teachers for Jordanian adolescents, and family emotional support is the strongest predictor of children's emotional intelligence (Atoum & Al-Shoboul, 2018). Gregory and Weinstein (2004) analyzed data from eighth to twelfth-grade students of the National Educational Longitudinal Study of 1988 (NELS:88) and found that parental and teacher support can have a cumulative effect on student academic performance. Students who received more support from their parents benefited more from their connection with teachers (Gregory & Weinstein, 2004). These conclusions are backed up by evidence internationally. For example, Atoum and Al-Shoboul (2018) studied 732 Jordanian high students and found that family is the most important factor among friends and teachers, and family emotional support is the strongest predictor of student IQ. On the other hand, Wentzel et al. (2016) suggested that parent and teacher variables (academic efficacy and academic expectations) were significant predictors of Mexican American adolescents' educational outcomes, but parental support could moderate such a relationship.

Parental emotional support refers to parents' emotional characteristics, including gestures or acts of attention, compassion, acceptance, and support that a parent expresses to their children (Boudreault-Bouchard et al., 2013; McCarty et al., 2005; Shaw et al., 2004). Lack of emotional support from parents in the early years has been found to be associated with a range of emotional and behavioral problems, for example, alcohol abuse (Shaw, 2006), as well as adolescent aggression and externalizing problems (Larsen & Dehle, 2007; McCarty et al., 2005). The extent to which relationships with parents are emotionally close and caring predicts students' motivation for academic activities at school as well as academic performance and behavioral outcomes (e.g., Gregory & Weinstein, 2004; Spera, 2006). As one crucial aspect, parental warmth directly impacts children's reading and math achievement, even after the family background condition was controlled (Davis-Kean, 2005).

High school students encounter various physical and cognitive changes as well as social and academic pressures. Youth perceived parental support could protect them from acute life stress, negative peer influences and social conflict (DeGarmo & Martinez Jr, 2006; Dubow et al., 2009b). Lambert et al. (2021) studied the data of the High School Longitudinal Study of 2009 (HSLS:09). They found conceptualizations of parental involvement (school activities, home activities, homework support, parent-child communication about education/occupation, and parental educational aspirations for their child's education) were significant predictors of GPA. Their findings also highlighted the substantial impact of parental involvement on students with elevated emotional and behavioral risks (Lambert et al., 2022). A four-year longitudinal study by Boudreault-Bouchard et al. with 605 adolescents also found a close relationship between parental support and adolescent well-being. They argued that paternal emotional support could promote adolescent self-esteem and reduce psychological distress throughout puberty (Boudreault-Bouchard et al., 2013). In addition to the influence on student reading and academic ability, parental involvement was also associated with lower rates of grade retention and fewer years in special education from kindergarten to eighth grade (Miedel & Reynolds, 1999). Likewise, Khajehpour (2011) found that parental involvement, emotional support, and emotional intelligence can positively predict Persian high school students' achievement in English language and mathematics. Due to the close links between parental support and involvement and all aspects of a student's life, it should not be overlooked in K-12 research.

Reading Motivation

Some researchers have begun to pay more attention to the influence of affective factors on literacy attainment. Reading motivation has consistently been placed at the center of all affective factors in reading and educational research. Motivational processes start spontaneously together with cognitive processes to facilitate text comprehension (Guthrie & Wigfield, 2005). Reading motivation contributes to knowledge acquisition in one's educational opportunities and career prospects (Wigfield & Guthrie, 1997). Since the ability to acquire knowledge from print materials is directly related to a student's academic capability, the importance of motivation for reading is self-evident.

Existing studies have consistently indicated the significant contribution of reading motivation to reading capacity and academic abilities (e.g., Morgan & Fuchs, 2007; Unrau & Schlackman, 2006; Wang & Guthrie, 2004; Wigfield & Guthrie, 1997). Guthrie et al. (1999) pointed out that motivation promotes reading activities and increases reading comprehension. Moreover, motivation promotes and directs individuals to learn new knowledge and enrich aesthetic experiences (Bell & McCallum, 2015). The impact of reading motivation on one's reading ability is not restricted to a particular school stage. Research has evidenced the influence of reading motivation on student reading performance in primary school (Cartwright et al., 2016), middle and high school (Chiu & Chow, 2010), as well as higher education levels (Wigfield, 1997).

Reading motivation is multidimensional in nature, including several subcomponents. Conradi et al. (2014) reviewed several related studies and summarized 12 motivation constructs associated with reading such as agency, attitudes, self-concept, and other related factors. Children are driven to read for a variety of reasons. Different dimensions of reading motivation may be related to various student characteristics, reading purpose, and reading outcomes (Guthrie & Wigfield, 2000; McKenna et al., 1995). Guthrie et al. (2007) found that the general motivation variables can predict fourth-grade students' growth in reading comprehension, although few motivation variables were not statistically significant predictors. Among the different motivation dimensions, reading self-concept and reading attitudes were two of the most critical motivational influences (Bell & McCallum, 2016; Wigfield & Guthrie, 1997). Gambrell et al. (1996) suggested that individuals' reading motivation can be defined by their selfconcept and the value they place on reading. On the other hand, an individual's attitude toward reading is a reasonably stable characteristic acquired via experience. Both reading attitude and self-concept are inextricably linked to a person's reading behavior, and frequency and are thus frequently employed as key concepts in assessing reading attitudes (Stokmans, 1999, Katzir et al., 2009).

Reading Self-concept. Reading self-concept has been one of the leading motivational variables of studies associated with K-12 students' reading and academic performance (e.g., Conradi et al., 2014; Morgan & Fuchs, 2007). However, researchers have conceived self-concept in a variety of ways. Referring to the study of Bong and Clark (1999) and Walgermo et al. (2018), reading self-concept can be defined as one's perception and affective responses of themselves toward their reading skills and competence.

There is consistent evidence that student self-concept is closely linked to their reading and academic performance. Students' reading self-concept has been identified as one of the best predictors of their reading performance (Lynch, 2002; Marsh et al., 2002).

Retelsdorf et al. (2014) provided evidence for the reciprocal relationship between reading self-concept and reading achievement with 1,508 secondary school students. Swalander and Taube (2007) also reported that verbal/academic self-concept had the most substantial influence on reading ability with 4018 eighth graders. Students who think they are competent in a reading activity are more likely to persevere until the task is done (Martin et al., 2017), and their self-concept tends to strengthen over time and form an accumulative advantage in reading (Chapman & Tunmer, 1995; Stanovich, 1986).

Self-concept is a complicated construct that may be impacted by social and environmental factors as well as by one's conduct. Students' self-concept is built through constant interactions with parents, teachers, and peers. In this process, students will gradually understand what they are expected to be as a student as well as the possible outcomes of their behaviors (Prince & Nurius, 2014; Shavelson et al.,1976). Marsh (1990) discovered a strong relationship between academic self-concept and achievement. Students who have positive academic self-competence tend to attribute their academic success to internal factors directly affecting their academic performance (Marsh, 1990). After experiencing academic success, students' academic self-concept is correspondingly strengthened, which in turn reinforces their motivation and interest in academics. As a result, their academic achievement is enhanced (Kurtz-Costes & Schneider, 1994; Marsh & Craven, 2006; Stipek & Weisz, 1981).

Furthermore, Marsh and colleagues (1983) found that non-academic self-concept is irrelevant with academic measurements, while academic self-concept is highly correlated with the academic assessment, and the degree of the relationship differs for students with different SES backgrounds. Although students' academic self-concept is associated with their reading performance, their reading self-concept remains the best predictor of their reading performance (Marsh et al.,1983). Given the contribution of selfconcept to students' reading and academic capabilities, schools have a responsibility to strengthen students' self-concept for supporting the development of students' academic skills in the long term.

Reading Attitude. Attitude is a psychological construct that is frequently studied in educational settings. Attitude is one's inner psychological and emotional inclination that influences whether one does something (McKenna et al., 1995). Drawn from the definition given by some of the most cited studies, reading attitude can be defined as students' feelings and emotions about reading that influence their propensity for reading behavior (e.g., McKenna et al., 2012; Smith, 1990; Thames & Reeves-Kazelskis, 1992). The reciprocal influence of reading attitude on reading attainment has been firmly established. The results of Bastug's (2014) study with 1,028 Turkish fourth and fifth-grade students demonstrated that reading attitude was a significant predictor of reading comprehension and academic achievement. Grolnick and Slowiaczek (1990) found similar results with 300 upper elementary students. They found that children's attitudes and beliefs about learning are potent determinants of school success (Grolnick & Slowiaczek, 1990).

Although the relationship between reading attitude and reading achievement is well established, the relationship differs across different stages of schooling. In general, individuals' attitudes towards reading deteriorate with age. A longitudinal study by Sainsbury and Schagen (2004) indicated that while students' enjoyment of reading declined, confidence as readers alone increased across the study period. Although students' reading attitudes typically decrease with time, poor readers' reading attitudes decline significantly faster (McKenna, 2001; McKenna et al., 2020). If someone did not enjoy reading when they were in the early stages of schooling, they are unlikely to do so when they get older (McKenna et al., 1995). Moreover, boys generally have less positive reading attitudes than girls, which explains the well-evidenced gender gap in reading performance (Logan & Johnston, 2009; McKenna et al., 2020).

Petscher's (2010) meta-analysis revealed a stronger relationship between reading attitudes and achievement in primary school than in secondary school. Moreover, previous reading attitude can serve as a powerful predictor of future reading ability (Kush et al., 2005; Martinez et al., 2008). Kush et al. (2005) posed a "temporal-interaction" model that early reading attitudes were key causal predictors of reading performance in early adolescence. They argued that the relationship between children's reading attitudes and reading performance might seem irrelevant at early stages, but it tended to be closer and stronger as they moved to higher grades (Kush et al., 2005). Reading attitudes are thought to be gradually formed as a result of the acquired environment (e.g., Kaniuka, 2010; McKenna, 2001). Teachers, parents, and peers have the opportunity to impact children's reading attitudes (Harris & Sipay, 1990). Therefore, it is necessary for educators to provide children with appropriate reading behavior models, reading environments, and timely interventions in the early years of formal education to help them develop more positive attitudes towards reading and support their future academic development.

The primary purpose of formal education is to teach students. Therefore, students should be the focus of teaching and student achievement. The factors and forces outside

27

the school matter even more than what goes on inside (Pollack, 1993). The current study selected students' family background (i.e., HLE), parental characteristics (i.e., parental support), and student characteristics (i.e., reading motivation) to present a more comprehensive view of student background factors crucial to reading.

School-Level Factors Influencing Reading Achievement

School Socioeconomic Composition

Rising social inequality is one of the most important economic and social challenges in the United States. The distribution of opportunities and resources in a society that is growing increasingly reliant on information and education is a cause of public anxiety and concern. Referring to the data published by the educational trust (Morgan & Amerikaner, 2018), students in the poorest districts received almost \$ 1,000 less per pupil than those in the wealthiest districts. Such invisible segregation is a clear departure from public education's mission of equity. Therefore, the influence of school socioeconomic composition (school SES) on student academic accomplishment has been an essential focus of policymakers for supporting children's academic success, especially those from economically disadvantaged backgrounds.

Despite the large body of research supporting the role of student family SES on academic achievement, the composition of the student population has a more profound impact on academic achievement (Coleman et al., 1966; Rumberger & Palardy, 2005). Willms (2010) examined the PISA 2006 data and found that school SES composition accounted for nearly half of the effect of school background factors. Schools with a higher SES condition tended to have students with higher standardized test scores and formed a more favorable study environment for students (Perry & McConney, 2010). The meta-analysis by van Ewijk and Sleegers (2010) suggested that peer SES was a critical predictor of student performance in reading, mathematics, and science. Palardy (2013) indicated that students from schools with high SES were 68% more likely to complete high school and enroll in a four-year college. Moreover, the SES of the student's household could interact with the SES of the school (Coleman, 1990). As Alexander and colleagues (1979) suggested, school SES affects the quality and characteristics of peer networks. Specifically, students are more likely to get acquainted with high-SES peers in schools with higher-average-SES levels (Alexander et al., 1979). Consequently, students who attend lower-SES schools are more likely to be subject to a double disadvantage (Raudenbush & Bryk 1986).

An ample number of studies have identified the mechanism of school SES on student academic outcomes. Hart et al. (2013) examined their gene × environment interaction model with the data from Florida Twin Project on Reading, Behavior and Environment and found the moderating effect of school SES on the relationship between genetic factors and student reading achievement. The work of Lee and Smith (1997) on high school size and student learning also found that school SES can moderate the relationship between school size and student academic performance. Moreover, Rumberger and Palardy (2005) suggested that school policies and practices mediate the relationship between school SES and student academic growth. Palardy (2013) found that peer effects primarily mediated the influence of school SES. On the other hand, Agirdag (2018) found that the teachability culture (teachers' collective perceptions regarding their students' teachability) is also a mediator of the school SES effect. Unsurprisingly, low SES schools are characterized by a lack of resources such as decent facilities, highly qualified teachers, and funding (Betts et al., 2000). In contrast, an increasing body of research shows that socioeconomically mixed schools outperform homogeneous schools in terms of receptive language, expressive language, and arithmetic proficiency (Perry & McConney, 2010, Palardy, 2013). Today, more than 100 school districts in the United States have begun implementing "socioeconomic integration" policies to seek the benefits of diversity for their students (Kahlenberg et al., 2017). For example, Wake County of North Carolina sought to have a maximum of 40% of students from low-SES backgrounds in each school, and Montclair city in New Jersey assigned all students to one of six zones based on many socioeconomic and demographic factors (Crosnoe, 2009).

Research on school SES has also yielded mixed results. While most argued that students from low-SES backgrounds could benefit from attending schools with higher SES, many have questioned the substantiveness of such effects (Marks, 2010). Most cited is a series of studies by Marks and colleagues, which highlighted that the substantial school-SES impacts documented in many research and policy literature were statistical artifacts (Armor et al., 2018; Marks, 2010; 2015; 2017). For example, using Australian longitudinal data, Marks (2015) concluded that the impact of school-SES was trivial after controlling for students' prior ability and did not need a policy response. Later, Armor et al. (2018) analyzed data from three states in the U.S. to investigate the school SES effect. They found significant school SES effects in cross-sectional models but not in longitudinal models, so they concluded that the large school SES effects were artifacts of aggregation (Armor et al., 2018). Sciffer et al. (2020) contradicted the findings of Armor and colleagues' work using PISA 2015 data. They employed several structural equation models to address concerns about measurement errors and found evidence for school-level SES effects (Sciffer et al., 2020).

Vieno and colleagues (2005) suggested that school SES is important for students' sense of community in the school. Students from schools with higher SES had a more positive sense of community at school (Vieno et al., 2005). Later, Crosnoe (2009) analyzed a sample of 7th to 12th students from the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent Health (Add Health) and found the "frog pond" effect caused by the student reallocation. He suggested that students with low SES encountered more competition and were at a higher risk of developing psychological problems in high-SES schools. Moreover, the disadvantages of attending a high-SES school were severe for minority students such as African American and Latino students (Crosnoe, 2009).

Understanding the relationship between student academic performance and school SES is noteworthy because it has the potential to aggravate or moderate segregation (Perry & McConney, 2010). Research favoring and criticizing the impact of school SES appears to be plausible and well-justified. Hence, an important direction for further research is to investigate the effect of school SES in a more comprehensive model for the evaluation of educational effectiveness.

Class Size

How to distribute educational resources most efficiently to maximize attainment for all student groups has always been a critical theme in educational research and policy. The teacher-student ratio is one of the primary determinants of the economic cost of education (Krueger, 2003). Therefore, the impact of class size on students' academic
performance is a recurring topic when discussing education reforms. The advocacy of reducing class size has been popular among parents and educators. Parents believe that their children will achieve school success by receiving more attention and personalized teaching from the teacher, and teachers and school administrators favor smaller classes for various reasons (Hoxby, 2000). In recent decades, at least 24 states have mandated or incentivized class-size reduction (CSR) in K-12 education (Chingos & Whitehurst, 2011).

One of the most persuasive studies on class size is the Project STAR (Student-Teacher Achievement Ratio; Word, 1990) conducted in Tennessee during the late 1980s. The Project STAR was a four-year longitudinal experimental study that involved approximately 12,000 students. Participants were randomly assigned to three conditions – a reduced-sized class (13-17 students), a regular-sized class (22 - 26 students) or a regular-sized class with full-time teaching aides (Word, 1990). Students were retained in the same experimental condition from kindergarten to third grade, but the teacher in each classroom was replaced with a new one each year.

The study demonstrated several benefits of small class sizes. Finn and Achilles (1999) summarized the findings of the Project STAR. Key findings regarding students' academic performance and classroom behavior were as follows: 1) the smaller class sizes had a positive effect on improving student performance in all school subjects, 2) smaller class sizes are beneficial for all genders, 3) minority students and students attending schools in urban districts were benefited more from smaller classes, and 4) small class sizes have a long-term positive effect on student classroom behavior.

Moreover, Konstantopoulos and Chung (2009) used the data from Project STAR and the Lasting Benefits Study, the next stage of Project STAR, to investigate the longterm outcomes of the "small-class advantages". They found that students can benefit from previous participation in small-size classes in early elementary school through grade eight; small classes have the potential to narrow the achievement gap in reading and science in the later grades (Konstantopoulos & Chung, 2009). Nye and colleagues (2001) conducted a 6-year follow-up with the students who participated in the Project STAR and reported the same findings. They claimed that the impact of small classes persisted for at least six years and remained meaningful, which suggested the lasting benefits of CSR (Nye et al., 2001). Furthermore, Finn et al. (2005) found a substantial relationship between attending small classes in early grades and graduation from high school, and students with low SES benefited more from the small classes.

To this day, Project STAR is still the largest and most influential study regarding class size. It has had a profound impact on the development of education policy. As the datasets are publicly available, many researchers have used the Project STAR data for secondary analysis. Shin and Raudenbush (2011) used the Project STAR data and evidenced the "small-class advantages" on students' test scores in reading, listening, word recognition as well as mathematics, from kindergarten to third grade. They also suggested that the strong effects of small classes remained relatively stable across schools (Shin & Raudenbush, 2011). Smith and Glass's (1980) meta-analysis suggested that small class size also had a passive effect on the teacher's attitudes for instruction and students' attitudes toward learning and engagement.

Even though evidence consistently showed the benefit of small classes in the early grades and had enduring effects, some have questioned the returns of maintaining small classes. Hanushek (1986, 1997, 1998, 2003) has repeatedly stated in his series of works

that reducing class size might not be as desirable as most people expected. A common expectation of small class sizes is that teachers will be able to deliver more targeted and individualized instruction to each student, thereby improving student academic achievement. This hypothesis has not been supported by many studies (e.g., Cahen et al., 1983; Schanzenbach, 2014). Woessman and West (2006) used data from the International Mathematics and Science Study (TIMSS) to examine the effect of class size on test scores in 11 countries. They found that class size only had a significant small class advantages on students in Greece and Iceland. For example, East Asian countries that topped international examinations generally had large class sizes. They argue that hiring more competent teachers is better than insisting on reducing class size (Woessman & West, 2006).

The majority of previous research has been focused solely on the impact of class size in early primary school or the effects of educational experiences in primary school on later school stages. There are relatively few studies that address the role of class size in middle and high schools. Dee and West (2011) investigated the class size effects on middle school students' non-cognitive skills with the data from the National Education Longitudinal Study of 1988 (NELS:88). The results revealed the benefits of small class size to eighth-grade students' academic performance and a range of non-cognitive skills such as interest in school subjects and school engagement, and the effects persisted until the end of the research. They believe that CSR is a worthwhile investment as the non-cognitive abilities of students are advantageous for the job market as well as for higher education (Dee & West, 2011). Wyss and colleagues (2007) examined the effect of high school science class size (10 or fewer; 11-15; 16-20; 21-25; 26-30; and more than 30) on

student performance in introductory college science courses. They found that class size was a significant predictor of college science achievement, but the influence of small class size (10 or less) was negligible (Wyss et al., 2007). However, they suggested that small class size had a more significant impact on low achievers, but the students in the sample were all higher achievers. Thus, the relationship between class size and student achievement in high school student populations still needs further study.

Student Misbehavior

Student misbehavior is a factor that is perhaps obvious, but it is vital to emphasize nonetheless. It is a contentious issue in K-12 education and threatens class order and school discipline. A small fraction of pupils misbehaving in a classroom can considerably distract other students and irritate teachers in their efforts to complete the lesson plan (Barton et al., 1998). Reducing student misbehavior allows more effective teaching and learning for both the students exposing problem behaviors and their peers (Epstein et al., 2008).

The most prevalent student misbehavior includes distractibility, disengagement, and disobedience (Kulinna et al., 2003; Tsouloupas et al., 2014). Transitioning from elementary to middle and high school, teenagers undergo fast changes in their physical, emotional, and interpersonal development. Misbehaviors at the secondary school stage can be more serious such as truancy, substance use, and even gang membership (Finn et al., 2008; Stewart, 2003). Truancy is commonly associated with lower academic achievement and a higher dropout rate in high school (Alexander et al., 1997; White et al., 2001). Similarly, substance use, such as drug and alcohol abuse, is also linked to various educational and societal problems such as school dropout, psychological issues, and juvenile delinquency (e.g., Swaim et al., 1998; Voelkl & Frone, 2000).

Finn and colleagues (2008) investigated the consequences of misbehavior in high school using NELS:88 data. They found that a higher level of misbehavior was associated with worse academic performance, a higher possibility of dropping out, and a lower possibility of attending post-secondary education. Furthermore, boys exhibited more delinquent behaviors than girls, but delinquent behaviors were not related to the race of the students (Finn et al., 2008). Using the same data, Rumberger and Larson (1998) found that higher levels of misbehavior in grades 8 and 12 were associated with a higher possibility of dropping out of high school or obtaining a graduate equivalency degree.

Schools are complicated communities in which students and instructors live and interact. Teachers are the leaders of the community, and they have a significant impact on students' intellectual and social development. Ratcliff et al. (2010) suggested that the quantity and quality of teachers' management activities have a significant impact on the teaching and learning environment. They observed that teachers used more time managing student misbehavior in classrooms that were identified as needing improvement (Ratcliff et al., 2010). Student misbehaviors are not only a threat to the behavior and learning of other students, but they also influence teachers. Extensive research on factors affecting teachers' well-being has discovered that student misbehavior is stressful for teachers and may have a negative impact on their levels of emotional weariness (Carson et al., 2011; Fernández-Balboa, 1991; Klassen et al., 2012; McCormick & Shi, 1999). A meta-analysis by Aloe et al. (2014) suggested that students' misbehavior is closely related to teacher accomplishment, emotional exhaustion, and

depersonalization. The pressure to manage student misbehavior can contribute to a rise in the turnover rate (Tsouloupas et al., 2010). Moreover, Ingersoll (2001) also suggested that the student discipline problem is one of the leading causes of teacher resignation in the United States. In light of the present teacher shortage and the importance of highly qualified teachers in learning, student misbehavior has a significant consequence on education outcomes.

Students' attitudes toward education, self-cognition, and future aspirations are impacted by the experiences, roles, and interpersonal connections they encounter in school (Kupermine et al., 1997). Those who are having difficulties at school might influence other students by expressing their attitudes, beliefs, and behaviors (Jencks & Mayer 1990). In addition, peer cluster theory proposes that problem students can identify each other and form a group where they support and encourage misbehaviors (Oetting & Beauvais, 1987; Townsend et al., 2007). Successful schools provide safe and orderly learning environments and a positive school climate to promote educational outcomes. School climate refers to a group phenomenon that encompasses social, emotional, and physical norms and beliefs as well as expectations that makes students feel safe to live and study (Cohen et al., 2009). A healthy school climate benefits student academic achievement and relieves the impacts of poverty on achievement (Darling-Hammond et al., 2018). However, disruptive student behavior jeopardizes the school climate (Bradshaw et al., 2019). For example, Cothran et al. (2009) interviewed 23 teachers and 182 students in secondary school and found that both teachers and students agreed that student misbehavior has a detrimental impact on their learning and school climate. However, teachers frequently attribute student misbehavior to issues at home, whereas

students believe the reason for misbehavior is a lack of attention and engaging class topic (Cothran et al., 2009). Nonetheless, Sheldon and Epstein (2002) suggested that schools can enlist the help of family and community members to curb student misbehavior and create a safer school climate. Specifically, parenting and volunteering involvement significantly reduced the percentage of students sent to administrators' offices, detention, and in-school suspension (Sheldon & Epstein, 2002).

Although a student's family has a significant impact on their academic ability, formal education takes place primarily in schools. Many studies offer evidence that schools have a significant influence on student performance through different mechanisms. The current study chose factors related to the classroom (i.e., class size), school atmosphere (i.e., student misbehavior at school), and student composition (i.e., school socioeconomic composition) to reflect the importance of schools.

Secondary Study Using ILSA Data

Since the late 20th century, exchanges between countries and regions worldwide have become increasingly frequent, and global contacts have been strengthened continuously. ILSA is a reflection of this trend of globalization in education. Among the many ILSAs, the PISA of OECD and two flagship studies of the International Association for the Evaluation of Educational Achievement (IEA) — PIRLS and TIMSS attracted the most attention. Over the years, with the unceasing scale expansion of these ILSAs, the use of ILSAs for research has increased significantly (Rutkowski et al., 2010).

ILSAs allow researchers to study and improve literacy instruction and investigate how learning-related factors on different levels affect the educational outcome, such as attitudes, family background, and school characteristics (Anderson et al., 2007). For example, Netten and colleagues (2016) compared the differential impact of linguistic and sociocultural diversity on Netherlandish L1 and L2 students using PIRLS data. They reported substantial disparities in parent educational attainment and home and school literacy environments between L1 and L2 pupils (Netten et al., 2016). Chen et al. (2020) utilized the PISA 2015 data and found that student and school-level factors were significant predictors of reading self-efficacy, which in turn significantly predicted student reading achievement.

Moreover, ILSAs provide policymakers with internationally comparable information (Addey et al., 2017). They allow education systems that do not have a tradition of employing standardized assessments to engage in global comparisons such as Germany, China, and Korea (Neumann et al., 2010). Caro and Lenkeit (2012) analyzed the PIRLS 2006 data to test ten hypotheses related to educational inequalities. In general, they offered a clear picture of the magnitude and mechanism of family SES to student achievement inequalities across five countries (Caro & Lenkeit, 2012). Similarly, Chiu and McBride-Chang (2006) examined the effect of gender and context factors on reading achievement using PISA data. They found a substantial impact on gender and reading enjoyment, as well as the socioeconomic related factors such as log GDP of the country, family SES, and school SES (Chiu & McBride-Chang, 2006). Using PISA 2000 data, Fuchs and Wößmann (2008) discovered that international disparities in student performance were primarily attributed to educational institutions. They suggested that school autonomy is related to superior student performance. Hanushek et al. (2013), on the other hand, evaluated PISA data from 2000 to 2009 and discovered that school autonomy was only favorable to developed and high-performing countries.

The ILSAs are so influential on education that the results of each testing cycle invariably spark a heated public and political discussion (Fertig, 2003). However, as noted in the National Academy of Education report on ILSAs, the ILSAs are more than simple rankings, and researchers should analyze the ILSAs data carefully to identify subtle gaps (Singer et al., 2018). Fertig (2003) also advocated the use of ILSAs data for a deeper analysis. Furthermore, one of the essential purposes of ILSAs is to examine influential contextual factors on student achievement to inform educational policy and reform (Sellar & Lingard, 2013; Singer et al., 2018).

CHAPTER III

METHOD

The purpose of the current study is to examine the influence of student and school background factors on high school students' reading achievement in the United States. The PISA 2018 International Database from the OECD was utilized for the current study. Several MLM models were built with student-level background factors as well as schoollevel background factors to explain the disparity in high school student reading performance. This section covers the following topics: (1) study design and data collection procedure of the PISA 2018 cycle, (2) sample and participants of the current study, (3) variables and methodology, and (4) statistical models and analysis procedures for each research question.

PISA 2018

The PISA was initially implemented in 2000. With a three-year testing cycle, PISA 2018 is its seventh study. PISA assesses 15-year-old students enrolled full-time in educational institutions on their academic achievement in the fields of mathematics, science, and reading. The goal of PISA is to determine whether students worldwide have acquired the critical knowledge and skills necessary for full participation in contemporary society. Therefore, the assessments analyze not just the ability of test-takers to replicate knowledge but also their ability to infer from what they have learned and to apply knowledge in unfamiliar circumstances. PISA provides information for educational development and reform by enabling policymakers and scholars to perform international comparisons. Differentiating from other ILASs, PISA changes the focus of the cognitive evaluation on a cyclical basis. Reading literacy is the major domain of the PISA 2018 cycle. PISA assessments are computer-based. For PISA 2018, a new reading framework has been designed to address the critical differences between print and online reading (Afflerbach & Cho, 2010). Unless otherwise noted, PISA 2018 was conducted during a 56-day testing period (between March 1st to August 31st of 2018).

Participants

The PISA 2018 dataset was utilized for the current study. There were 3,598 students (1,774 females, accounting for 49.3% of the total sample) from 163 schools in the United States in the dataset. The dataset is well balanced in terms of gender. Moreover, all participants were in the tenth grade at the testing time.

PISA used a two-stage stratified sampling procedure to assure the representativeness of the participants in the research, except for Russia. In the first stage, a countrywide list of all eligible schools was used to sample schools with students aged 15 during the testing period. Schools were sampled with probability proportionate to size (PPS). Then, for countries that participated in the computer-based assessment and Global Competence 42 students were randomly selected within each sampled school. If the country participated in the paper-based assessment and did not participate in Global Competence, 35 students were selected from each sampled school.

Measurement

In addition to the reading assessment, PISA entails the completion of core background questionnaires by students, parents, teachers, and principals. These questionnaires shed light on the learning environment of students and covered necessary constructs for tracking educational trends in the context of research on educational system effectiveness (OECD, 2019). The current study acquired variables at the student and school levels using corresponding questionnaires. The student questionnaire contains 66 questions, and several subitems are associated with each question.

Variables

Student-level Variables

The primary purpose of this study is to investigate the effects of different contextual variables on high school students' reading performance. Background variables at the student level were used as first-level variables in the MLM models. The studentlevel variables used in this study include students' HLE, parental support, and reading motivation. The following section will explain the characteristics and sources of each variable.

HLE. The index of economic, social, and cultural status (ESCS) provided by the OECD is used to indicate the student's HLE. The ESCS index is composed of three variables related to student family background: parents' highest level of education, parents' highest employment status, and household home possessions (availability of 16 listed household items and books in the house). The ESCS is presented as a standardized score with a mean of zero and a standard deviation of one. Higher values indicate better HLE conditions.

Parental Support. This variable reflects the positive behaviors parents demonstrated or performed to their children in school life and academic ability throughout the school year in which data were collected. It is represented by the PISA constructed index of parents' emotional support (EMOSUPS), which is derived from the 3 items of the question on parental support on the student questionnaire (original item: ST123). The original responses were coded in 4-point Likert scale (1 = Strongly disagree, 2 = disagree, 3 = agree, 4 = Strongly agree). Higher values indicate more perceived emotional support from parents.

Reading Motivation. Reading motivation is represented by two constructs – reading self-concept and reading attitude. Reading self-concept and reading attitude are assessed by the related questions of the student questionnaire (original item: ST161). Reading self-concept is the sum of six items under question ST161, and the items were coded using a four-point Likert scale with responses ranging from 1 (strongly disagree) to 4 (strongly agree). Therefore, the reading self-concept index ranges from 6 (lowest level of self-concept) to 24 (highest level of self-concept). However, for interpretation and variable composition purposes, some initial responses of some items were reversely coded. For example, ST161Q06HA (I have always had difficulty with reading) was reversely coded as the question "I never had difficulty with reading" to fit the fashion of "the higher the value, the greater the degree of the variable". The composite variable reading self-concept and reading attitude showed good reliability (Cronbach's $\alpha = .846$).

The reading attitude index was represented by the composite variable provided by PISA (original variable: JOYREAD). It was constructed based on the 5 items under question ST160. Zero represents the average reading attitude, and higher values indicate a more positive attitude toward reading.

School-level Variables

Background variables at the school level were used as second-level variables in the MLM model. As with the student-level variables, the school-level variables were derived and developed from the principal-reported school questionnaire. The school questionnaire contains 29 questions, and several subitems are associated with each question. The school-level contextual factors used in this study include school SES composition, class size, and student misbehaviors at school. Each variable is addressed in detail below.

School SES Composition. School SES composition is represented by school principals reported percentage of students from socioeconomically disadvantaged homes, which is derived from the third item under question SC048 (SC048Q03NA01). Theoretically, this variable can range from 0 to 100 (percent).

Class Size. This variable is obtained from the school questionnaire reported by school principals in response to the question about the average class size of the test language (original item: SC003). It is a categorical variable with responses ranging from 1 (less than 15 students) to 9 (more than 50 students). Each category is incremented by four students. For instance, 2 denotes 16-20 students, 3 denotes 21-25 students, and so forth.

Student Misbehaviors. This variable is represented by the student misbehaviors that affect student learning, including truancy, skipping classes, inattention, threatening or bullying other students, lacking respect for teachers, and alcohol or illegal drug usage. It is constructed using school principals' responses to the 6 items under a question about phenomena of students that hindered students learning (Original items: SC061Q01TA to SC061Q11TA). A four-point Likert scale was used to categorize the original responses (1 = Not at all, 2 = very little, 3 = to some extent, 4 = A lot). Therefore, this composite variable can range from 6 (worst school atmosphere) to 24 (best school atmosphere). The composite variable showed good reliability (Cronbach's α = .813).

Outcome Variable

The outcome variable is students' overall reading literacy score. PISA assigns ten random values from each participant's calculated posterior distributions of scores (OECD, 2009). Those random values are Plausible Values (PVs) of each student's score distributions. The outcome variable is the average value of the ten PVs (Cronbach's α = .992).

Procedures

The Statistical Product and Service Solutions (SPSS) version 25 was used to clean and validate the original data and conduct reliability assessments. Statistical Analysis Systems (SAS) 9.4 was used to perform MLM analyses using the Maximum Likelihood estimation method. After finding the best fitting model in general, the variables in each level were investigated for significance.

Data Cleaning and Validation

This process was conducted to validate the authenticity and quality of the data for subsequent analyses. The integrity of the data was verified in this step. Following that, a missing value analysis was conducted to examine whether the missing data occurred at random in nature. Prior to further analyses of the variables, some of the original variables were recoded to ensure that the larger the value, the more positive or frequent the associated attributes. Reliability analyses were performed for each set of items before compositing variables. The relevant variables then were composited, and their distributions were examined.

Descriptive Statistics

Descriptive statistics were performed on all variables used for the subsequent analyses, including their means, standard deviations, and bivariate correlations to reading literacy scores.

MLM Analysis

Prior to conducting any MLM models, intraclass correlation (ICC) and design effect (DE) were calculated to determine the necessity of the MLM analysis. Additionally, one rescaling process (variable centering) and one index of local effect (proportion reduction in variance index, PRV) essential for result interpretation are also introduced below.

Intraclass Correlation (ICC). ICC is the ratio of between-groups variance to the total variance (Finch et al., 2019). ICC can be defined as

$$\rho = \frac{\tau^2}{\tau^2 + \sigma^2},\tag{1}$$

where τ^2 denotes the between cluster variance, and σ^2 indicates the variance within clusters. The ICC value is between 0 and 1. A small ICC score indicates that the variance between groups is minimal, and an OLS regression would be adequate (Heck et al., 2014). While ICC values more than .05 are frequently used as a proxy for a significant degree of variance between clusters, it is also usual to see ICC values between .05 and .20 in cross-sectional social science studies (Heck et al., 2014; Lorah, 2018). **Design Effect (DE).** Due to the similarity of observations within the same cluster, it is critical to address the standard error violation while assessing disproportionate sampling and multistage cluster samples (Hox, 1998). DE is the ratio of the biased standard error to the standard error obtained from ordinary random sampling (Kish, 1965). Generally, a DE greater than 2.0 implies the need for MLM. It can be computed by:

$$DE = 1 + (n_{clus} - 1) * ICC.$$
(2)

Variable Centering. It is often necessary to rescale independent variables to facilitate the interpretation of MLM models. The common practice is subtracting the grand-mean or the group-mean from each score. In addition to facilitating interpretation, centering variables can also reduce collinearity caused by including an interaction between variables in the model. Grand-mean centering had no impact on the function of the original regression model, but it changes the interpretation of the intercept. On the other hand, the group-mean centering technique complicates interpretation, but it provides extra information on the group structure and can result in unbiased estimates of level one effects. (Hox, 2010). Considering the advantages of each centering approach, all variables at the school-level were grand-mean centered, and all variables at the student level were group-mean centered.

Proportional Reduction in Variance Statistics (PRV). PRV is a commonly reported measure of the magnitude of the local effect, which is also referred to as R² for MLM (Rights & Sterba, 2019). The PRV index is calculated by comparing the null model's unexplained variance to the full model (Peugh, 2009; Rights & Sterba, 2019). The equation to get this statistic is:

$$PRV = 1 - \frac{unexplained \ variance \ from \ full \ model}{unexplained \ variance \ from \ null \ model}.$$
 (3)

Model Confirmation and Comparison. Multiple models were configured and compared to find the model that best fit the sample. The χ^2 difference tests were used to test differences between models. The χ^2 difference test compares the chi-square statistics for difference in model deviance of the null and alternative models (-2 * log likelihood), and the resultant statistic is approximately χ^2 distributed with degrees of freedom of the difference between the two models (Heck et al., 2014).

CHAPTER IV

RESULTS

Preliminary Analysis

The data used in this study were downloaded directly from the PISA website. The student data and school data were then merged using the SPSS program provided by PISA. After obtaining the consolidated data, the data cleaning process was initiated. The current study only retained the U.S. subsample for subsequent analysis. Because the variables were derived from questionnaire responses completed by students and principals, there were many missing values in the data. For the variables that were used in this study, students or principals with missing values were removed from the data. A total of 676 students were removed from the original sample, and the final sample contains 2,922 students from 140 schools. A one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was performed to examine if there were significant differences between the sample retained and the missing data on the dependent variable. The result revealed a significant difference between the original sample and retained sample on reading scores [F(1,(3,596) = 101.328, p < .001]. The students with missing data had significantly lower reading scores, Cohen's d = 0.42. Since the nature of the missing values is unclear, the reason for such a difference is unknown.

Descriptive Statistics

The descriptive statistics for all variables are summarized in Table 1. All variables are approximately normally distributed, satisfying the assumptions of MLM.

The students in the sample scored an average of 513.23 points on this cycle of tests, which is slightly higher than the OECD average score of 505 points in reading. Nonetheless, U.S students' reading performance did not demonstrate improvement throughout the testing cycles since 2000 (OECD, 2019). Moreover, on average, U.S students had slightly lower reading attitudes, higher HLE conditions, and parental emotional support than other OCED countries. Students in the sample had a positive reading self-concept (M = 17.82, SD = 3.52), for a variable that ranges between 6 to 24. At the school-level, student misbehavior is still a problem in high school (M = 14.42 SD = 2.89), for a variable that ranges between 6 to 24. Most classrooms have more than 26 students, which are not considered typical small classrooms (20 or fewer students). Moreover, approximately 45.6% of students were considered economically disadvantaged.

Table 1

	М	SD	Min	Max	Skewness	Kurtosis
Reading Score	513.23	98.48	217.10	810.49	164	373
HLE ^a	0.15	0.99	-3.800	3.250	401	086
Parental Support	0.10	1.00	-2.45	1.035	638	772
Reading Self-Concept	17.82	3.52	6.000	24.000	259	.073
Reading Attitude	-0.07	1.09	-2.710	2.610	.035	356
Student Misbehavior	14.42	2.89	6.00	23.00	.412	.231
Class Size	25.91	5.05	13.00	38.00	120	.019
School SES Comps ^b	45.61	24.89	1.00	100.00	.206	803

Descriptive Statistics for Key Variables (N = 2,922)

Note. All students in the sample were 15-year-old and in 10th grade

^aHLE: home literacy environment

^bSchool SES Comps: school SES composition

Correlation

Table 2 summarizes the results of the correlation analysis between all the variables of interest. It is clear that all student-level and school-level variables are correlated to students' reading scores (p < .01). Reading self-concept had the highest coefficient (r = .384, p < .01) and class size had the lowest coefficient (r = .074, p < .01) in relation to reading scores.

School SES composition was found to be negatively correlated with all variables except with student misbehaviors. It is important to note that the school SES variable is a proxy for the percentage of students from economically disadvantaged backgrounds in the school. Therefore, the higher the value, the larger portion of students from impecunious families are in the school. Furthermore, class size was found to be correlated only with two variables: reading attitudes and student misbehavior besides the reading scores. Specifically, with larger class sizes, students tend to have better reading attitudes and more misbehaviors. The HLE index, on the other hand, was correlated with all predictor variables except the class size. This suggested that students from families with high HLE are more likely to go to schools with peers from similar backgrounds and less student misbehavior in the school. They also had better parental emotional support, more positive reading self-concept, and reading attitude.

Complex intercorrelations among predictor variables were found, which may cause multicollinearity and lead to biased parameters estimation for traditional OLS methods (Hox, 2010)

Table 2

Correlation Matrix of the Original Variables (N = 2,922)

	1.	2.	3.	4.	5.	6.	7.
1. Reading score	-						
2. HLE ^a	.341**	-					
3. Parental Support	.091**	.179**	-				
4. Reading Self-Concept	.384**	.241**	.154**	-			
5. Reading Attitude	.332**	.154**	.080**	.390**	-		
6. Student Misbehavior	151**	186**	-0.028	038*	-0.028	-	
7. Class Size	.074**	0.023	-0.015	0.022	.049**	.090**	-
8. School SES Comps ^b	277**	400**	038*	056**	-0.025	.343**	-0.035

**: Correlation is significant at the .01 level.

*: Correlation is significant at the .05 level.

^aHLE: home literacy environment

^bSchool SES Comps: school SES composition, lower numbers indicate smaller portion of students from disadvantaged backgrounds

MLM results

Several models were developed to answer research questions. All models were analyzed using SAS with the Maximum Likelihood (ML) estimation technique. The following section describes each tested model in detail. A summary of all models' parameters and can be found in Table 3.

Table 3

MLM Resul	lts Sum	maries	for	Pred	icting	Reading	Scores
-----------	---------	--------	-----	------	--------	---------	--------

Parameters	M_0	M1	M ₂	M ₃			
Regression Coefficients (Fixed effects)							
Intercept (γ_{00})	513.02 (3.68) †	512.98 (3.69)†	512.97 (3.69) †	556.00 (6.19) †			
HLE (γ_{10})	-	15.34 (1.82)†	15.29 (2.13) †	15.29 (2.13) †			
Reading SC (γ_{20})	-	7.22 (0.49)†	7.21 (0.54) †	7.21 (.54) †			
Attitude (γ_{30})	-	17.90 (1.53)†	17.97 (1.59) †	17.97 (1.59)†			
Parental support		-0.45 (1.57)	-0.48 (1.70)	-0.48 (1.70)			
(γ_{40})							
School SES (γ_{01})	-	-		-1.03 (0.11)†			
Class Size (γ_{02})	-	-		1.49 (0.52)*			
Misbehavior (γ_{03})	-	-		-2.14 (0.99)*			
Variance Components	(Random effects)						
Residual (σ^2)	8298.28 (222.59)	6513.22	6231.50 (179.72)	6232.40 (179.64)			
	Ť	(174.71) [†]	Ť	†			
Intercept (τ_{00})	1465.16 (228.99)	1565.62	1581.76 (230.24)	672.83 (118.79)			
	Ť	(230.02)†	Ť	Ť			
School SES (τ_{01})							
Class Size (τ_{02})							
Misbehavior (τ_{03})							
HLE (τ_{11})	-		156.47 (67.89)*	156.41 (67.88) *			
Reading SC (τ_{21})	-		6.28 (4.00)	6.2740 (3.99)			
Attitude (τ_{31})	-		23.04 (33.78)	22.99 (33.77)			
Parent support (τ_{40})			55.45 (45.44)	55.41 (45.44)			
Model Summary							
-2LL	34872.0	34198.7	34181.4	34091.0			
AIC	34878.0	34212.7	34203.4	34119.2			
BIC	34886.9	34233.3	34235.8	34160.2			
Parameter estimated	3	7	11	14			
* n < 05							

* *p* <.05 † *p* <.001

The Null Model (M₀)

The null model was initially developed to investigate the variance in the outcome variable across different levels. It is an intercept only model that might be used to see if MLM is necessary for a given data. The null model for this investigation is represented by the equations below:

$$Y_{ij(Reading \ Score)} = \gamma_{00} + u_{0j} + \varepsilon_{ij}, \tag{4}$$

where the Y_{ij} is the dependent variable (the reading score of the student *i* in school *j*), the γ_{00} is the overall average reading score of all students, the ε_{ij} is the student-level random effect, and the u_{0j} represents the school-level random effect. Notice that no predictor was entered in this model. The results shown in Table 3 present a significant variance in the outcome variable on both student ($\tau_{00} = 1465.16$, $\chi^2 = 6.40$, p < .001) and school-level ($\sigma^2 = 8298.28$, $\chi^2 = 37.28$, p < .001), which indicates that students' overall reading achievement significantly varied individually and across schools. Therefore, variables at the student and school-levels could be added into the model to explain the variations.

There were also significant differences in reading scores between students in the same school ($\sigma^2 = 8298.28$, $\chi^2 = 37.28$, p < .001). The ICC was .15, indicating that school differences account for 15% of the variance in students' overall reading achievement. In addition, the design effect (DE) of the null model is 3.98, which satisfies the criteria for MLM analysis (Lai & Kwok, 2015). The ICC and DE indices both indicated the need for MLM.

The Random Intercept Model with Student Level Variables (M1)

Several explanatory variables were added to the model after establishing the necessity of MLM. Firstly, four variables at the student-level were added to the null model to test their effect on the overall reading achievement. This model (M_1) is a random intercept model, which allows the overall average reading score to vary across schools. The combined model can be mathematically represented in the following way:

$$Y_{ij(Reading \ Score)} = \gamma_{00} + \gamma_{1j} (HLE_{ij} - \overline{HLE_j}) + \gamma_{2j} (RSC_{ij} - \overline{RSC_j}) + \gamma_{3j} (RA_{ij} - \overline{RA_j}) + \gamma_{4j} (EMOSUPS_{ij} - \overline{EMOSUPS_j}) + u_{0j} + \varepsilon_{ij}$$

$$(5)$$

Compared to the null model, the current model has smaller Akaike

Information Criterion statistic (AIC) and Bayesian Information Criterion statistic (BIC) indices. Regardless of the number of parameters estimated in the model, smaller AIC and BIC indices indicate better model fit (Heck et al., 2014). Moreover, 2 times the log of the likelihood (-2LL) is also commonly used as a model fit metric for ML estimations. For nested models, checking the -2LL difference between the two models is a common way to compare the model fit of the two models, and the -2LL difference follows χ^2 distribution (Azen & Walker, 2011). The χ^2 difference test suggested that the current model had significantly better model fit than the null model ($\Delta \chi^2$ (4) = 673.3, p < .001). Combining goodness-of-fit indices, this model is better than the null model.

The intercept γ_{00} is 512.98 (p < 0.001), indicating that the average reading score for all students is 512.98 when other factors are eliminated. Moreover, the average reading scores differ significantly across schools ($\tau_{00} = 1581.76, p < 0.001$). The results also suggested that HLE, reading self-concept, and reading attitude were significant predictors for the outcome variable ($\gamma_{10} = 15.34, p < 0.001, \gamma_{20} = 7.22, p < 0.001, \gamma_{30} =$ 17.90, p < 0.001, respectively). To be specific, on average, a one unit change in a student's HLE index will result in 15.34 points change on the student's language test score when controlling for the influence of other factors. Similarly, as the reading selfconcept index increases by one unit, the student's reading score will increase by 7.22 points when holding other factors constant. Furthermore, a one unit increase in a student's reading attitude index will results in 17.90 points' increase on the student's reading test score when holding the effect of other factors constant. However, parental emotional support was not a significant predictor for the outcome variable ($\gamma_{40} = -0.45$, *p* < 0.001).

The Random Intercept and Random Slope Model with Student Level Variables (M₂)

 M_2 is an extension of M_1 by adding random components to slopes (i.e., u_{1j}, u_{2j}, u_{3j} , and u_{4j}). The new combined model (M₂) can be expressed as the following mathematical equations:

$$Y_{ij(Reading \ Score)} = \gamma_{00} + \gamma_{1j} \left(HLE_{ij} - \overline{HLE_j} \right) + u_{1j} \left(HLE_{ij} - \overline{HLE_j} \right) + \gamma_{2j} \left(RSC_{ij} - \overline{RSC_j} \right) + u_{2j} \left(RSC_{ij} - \overline{RSC_j} \right) + \gamma_{3j} \left(RA_{ij} - \overline{RA_j} \right) + u_{3j} \left(RA_{ij} - \overline{RA_j} \right) + \gamma_{4j} \left(EMOSUPS_{ij} - \overline{EMOSUPS_j} \right) + u_{4j} \left(EMOSUPS_{ij} - \overline{EMOSUPS_j} \right) + u_{0j} + \varepsilon_{ij}$$
(6)

As demonstrated in the Table 3, the parameter estimates are similar to M₁. The overall average reading score for all students is 512.97 ($\gamma_{00} = 512.97$, p < 0.001), and the average reading scores differ significantly across schools ($\tau_{00} = 1581.76$, p < 0.001). The HLE, reading self-concept, and reading attitude were significant predictors for the outcome variable with similar estimates ($\gamma_{10} = 15.29$, p < 0.001, $\gamma_{20} = 7.21$, p < 0.001, $\gamma_{30} = 17.21$, p < 0.001, respectively). To be specific, on average, with one unit increase in a student's HLE index will result in 15.29 points increase on the student's language test score when holding the influence of other factors. Similarly, as the reading self-concept

index increase by one unit, the student's reading score will increase by 7.21 points when holding other factors constant. Furthermore, a student's reading attitude index increase by one unit will results in 17.21 points increase on the student's reading test score when holding the effect of other factors constant. Parental emotional support was not a significant predictor for the outcome variable ($\gamma_{40} = -0.48$, p < 0.001). Moreover, the influence of student's HLE condition on reading scores varies significantly across schools ($\tau_{01} = 156.47$, p = .001). However, reading self-concept, reading attitude, and parental emotional support did not vary significantly across schools.

Compared to M_1 , M_2 has smaller AIC and BIC indices (AIC = 34203.4, BIC = 34235.8). The $\chi 2$ difference test also suggested that the current model had a significantly better model fit than the M_1 ($\Delta \chi 2$ (4) = 17.3, p < .001). Combining goodness-of-fit indices, the M_2 is better than M_1 . Such results indicate that entering the random variance component of the student-level variables in the model explains the data better than the fixed slope model (M_1), although only HLE had a significant effect. The results of M_2 suggested that HLE, reading self-concept and, reading attitudes all had a positive influence on students' reading performance, while HLE had different impacts across schools.

The Random Intercept and Random Slope Model with Student and School-level Variables (M₃)

Both student-level and school-level variables were added to the null model. The current model allows both slope and intercept to have random components. The combined model can be represented as:

$$Y_{ij(Reading \ Score)} = \gamma_{00} + \gamma_{01} (SCHSES_{j} - \overline{SCHSES}) + \gamma_{02} (CLSIZE_{j} - \overline{CLSIZE}) + \gamma_{03} (MISB_{j} - \overline{MISB}) + \gamma_{1j} (HLE_{ij} - \overline{HLE_{j}}) + u_{1j} (HLE_{ij} - \overline{HLE_{j}}) + \gamma_{2j} (RSC_{ij} - \overline{RSC_{j}}) + u_{2j} (RSC_{ij} - \overline{RSC_{j}}) + \gamma_{3j} (RA_{ij} - \overline{RA_{j}}) + u_{3j} (RA_{ij} - \overline{RA_{j}}) + \gamma_{4j} (EMOSUPS_{ij} - \overline{EMOSUPS_{j}}) + u_{4j} (EMOSUPS_{ij} - \overline{EMOSUPS_{j}}) + u_{0j} + \varepsilon_{ij}$$
(7)

As shown in the equation, three additional fixed effects associated with school variables were estimated. The intercept estimate of this model is larger compared to the previous three models. The average reading score for all students is now 556.00 (γ_{00} = 556.00, p < 0.001). Similar to M₁ and M₂, the main effect γ_{10} , γ_{20} and γ_{30} were significant, but γ_{40} was not. That is, as HLE, reading self-concept, and reading attitude each increased by one unit, the predicted student's reading score will increases by 15.29, 7.21, and 17.97 points, respectively. Three additional fixed effects associated with the school-level variables were estimated. School SES composition was found significant at the .001 level, while class size and student misbehavior were significant at the .05 level. Specifically, when controlling the influence of other variables, as schools' students from low SES backgrounds increase by one percentage point, the student's reading score will decrease by 1.03 points ($\gamma_{01} = -1.03$, p < 0.001). Analogously, as the student misbehavior in school index increases one unit, the student's reading score will decrease by 2.14 points ($\gamma_{03} = -2.14, p < .05$). Moreover, as the class size increases by one unit, the student's reading score will increase by 1.49 points ($\gamma_{02} = 1.49, p < .05$) with all other variables held constant, suggesting the larger the class size, the better reading scores.

The results also indicated a significant random effect of the intercept and HLE. The significant intercept indicated that average reading scores differ significantly across schools ($\tau_{00} = 672.83$, p < 0.001). Similarly, there were also significant differences in the effects of students' HLE conditions on the reading scores of students across schools ($\tau_{01} = 156.47$, p = .001). The current model has the lowest AIC and BIC indices (AIC = 34119.2, BIC = 34160.2). Compared to M₂, the current model has a significantly better model fit ($\Delta \chi^2_{(4)} = 90.4$, p < 0.001). AIC, BIC, and the likelihood ratio test were all in favor of the current model. Thus, the current model was retained for further interpretation. There was a large reduction in the level two residual when the school-level variables were added to the model, which also indicates the current model is a more comprehensive model for predicting students' reading scores.

In quantitative research, it is crucial to report effect sizes. Effect sizes enable the comparison of outcomes across studies (Kelley & Preacher, 2012). In MLM, R^2 can be defined as the proportion of variance explained or proportion reduction in variance (PRV). The PRV for student-level was.25 [(8298.28 - 6232.40) / 8298.28], indicating that student-level variables combined explained 25% of variance in the overall reading scores. The PRV for school-level was .095 [(1465.16 - 672.83) / 8298.28], suggesting that school-level variables combined explained 9.5% of the variance in the average overall reading scores. The results of M₃ suggested that student level variables (HLE, reading self-concept, and reading attitudes) and a school-level variable (class size) had positive influences on student reading performance, and two school-level variables (student misbehaviors and school SES composition) had negative influences on student reading performance.

CHAPTER V

DISSCUSSION

Since the "Equal Educational Opportunity" report conducted by Coleman and colleagues released in the 1960s, students' family backgrounds have received widespread attention from sociologists, educators, and policymakers as an important factor influencing students' academic success (Coleman et al., 1966). At the same time, extensive emphasis also has been placed on the effects of academic education in overcoming the influence of student and family traits. As previously indicated, the results of many ILSAs revealed that U.S. students are not as internationally competitive in reading as expected, and the NAEP reports also have demonstrated nationwide declines in U.S. students' reading performance (NAEP, 2019). At the high school level, in particular, reading is no longer the focus of school education (Swan, 2003). For a high school student, the lack of appropriate literacy abilities may be particularly complex and problematic. They may have difficulties graduating from high school or pursuing higher education. Consequently, initiatives to enhance reading performance should be encouraged.

The current study explored the influences of the background characteristics of students and schools on high school students' general reading performance using MLM. Taken together, the results demonstrated that both student and school characteristics could jointly influence students' reading achievements. The current study provides evidence to support the findings of previous research related to elementary grades and extends those findings to high school. If the influence of these contextual factors is ignored, efforts to improve teaching may be futile.

To summarize, the HLE condition, reading self-concept and reading attitude were influential factors in students' reading achievement. At the school level, class size had positive influence on students' overall reading performance, but school SES composition and student misbehavior at school were detrimental to the reading performance. In the following sections, the research question analysis and findings are organized and explained. The implications for literacy education and suggestions for future research are also discussed.

Student Background Characteristics

As mentioned in the results section, students' HLE condition, reading self-concept and reading attitude had a positive impact on students' overall reading achievement. Among all the predictors, reading self-concept ($\gamma_{20} = 7.21$, SE = 0.54) had the largest positive effect on the outcome variable. The relationship between self-concept and reading attainment has been established among elementary school students (Bouffard et al., 2003; Chapman & Tunmer, 1997; Logan & Medford, 2011; Lynch, 2002; Stahl et al., 1996). The current study supported such a relationship among high school students. Students with more positive reading self-concepts had higher scores on reading tests. However, one's reading self-concept and performance on reading tasks are reciprocally related (Morgan & Fuchs, 2007; Retelsdorf et al., 2014). In other words, if a student frequently struggles with reading, it makes sense that they develop a more negative selfconcept in reading. Conversely, their self-perception will likely improve if they are able to perform better in reading activities because they can relate to reading with more enjoyable experiences (Medford & McGeown, 2012). Retelsdorf et al. (2014) even suggested that previous reading achievement is the primary determinant of one's self-concept as a reader.

Followed by reading self-concept, reading attitude had the second largest impact on reading scores ($\gamma_{30} = 17.97$, SE = 1.59). It is worth noting that, on average, U.S. students have slightly lower than average attitudes toward reading among the 79 countries that participated in the PISA 2018 study, while they had higher HLE conditions. This finding is consistent with previous studies demonstrating that students' reading attitudes were closely associated with their reading performance (McKenna & Kear, 1990; Retelsdorf et al., 2011). Reading attitude is directly linked to reading involvement and proficiency as well as life-long reading and learning (Schiefele et al., 2012). Although one's reading attitudes may stem from early reading experiences, reading attitudes are relatively stable over time (Cecil Smith, 1990). Students in high school are confronted with greater challenges such as physical changes and social pressure, so investigating students' emotional factors concerning reading can help educators assist them with their reading difficulties (McKenna et al., 2012). Interventions concentrating on reading motivation have led to improvements on reading achievement, but one's reading motivation is related to many factors (Guthrie et al., 2007). Therefore, it is important to take these motivational factors into account when designing reading programs and interventions for high school students to better assist them in reading and academics. However, as Medford and McGeown (2012) mentioned, reading motivation was closely linked to one's psychological traits. As a result, attempts to promote students' motivation to read might be met with resistance.

The findings also highlighted the influence of students' HLE. This variable had the third largest influence among all the predictor variables ($\gamma_{10} = 15.29$, SE = 2.13). The HLE has primarily been investigated in the context of developmental psychology. Previous studies have shown that disparities in neural development were closely linked to an individual's early HLE, specifically on the systems that service language and executive function as well as other cognitive functions (Hackman et al., 2010; Petrill et al., 2004). As most research related to HLE has been devoted to preschool and early elementary school students (Barnes et al., 2022; Chiu & McBride-Chang, 2006; Niklas & Schneider, 2013), the current finding provided evidence for the effect of HLE on high school students. However, the effect of HLE may be mediated by other factors during the high school years. Lehrl and colleagues' longitudinal study (2020) indicated that the influence of HLE on a person's literacy, language and arithmetic skills in preschool and early elementary school affected their reading comprehension and mathematical skills in secondary school. HLE can have a long-term impact on one's academic performance in later life through its effect on early learning abilities (Sammons et al., 2015). Therefore, the attention to HLE should start early. Components of early HLE include child-parent interaction, parenting beliefs, and family resources. Although some aspects of HLE such as parental education and household income, are difficult to change, parents can still create a better early HLE through their efforts. For example, parents should be more attentive to the HLE they have created and respond positively to the needs of their children (Toth et al., 2020). As a possible solution, take the children to the bookstore or library nearby (Burgess, 2011). It is also possible to find philanthropy programs that offer children's books for free such as Dolly Parton's Imagination Library. Furthermore, the

results indicated that the influence of HLE varies across schools. This may be because students with good HLE are more likely to attend schools with more peers from similar family backgrounds. This can be seen in Table 2, where HLE and school SES composition have the strongest correlation (r = -.400, p < .001).

Nonetheless, parental emotional support did not have a significant effect on the outcome variable. This finding contradicts the findings of previous research that parental emotional supports were beneficial to students' academic performance (e.g., Wentzel et al., 2016; Zhang et al., 2011). Deslandes and colleagues (1999) suggested that it may be more beneficial to student academic achievement when the focus of parental support is on homework, whereas parental emotional support may be more beneficial to student's wellbeing and psychological states such as self-esteem and distress (Boudreault-Bouchard et al., 2013).

School Background Characteristics

All three school-level variables included in this study were found to be significant predictors of student reading achievement. Among the school-level variables, school SES composition had the largest impact on student reading performance, followed by class size, and student misbehaviors.

School SES composition was found to have a negative influence on student reading performance ($\gamma_{01} = -1.03$), indicating that the higher the proportion of students from low-income families, the lower the reading scores. Legewie and DiPrete (2012) suggested that low SES schools are more likely to have a loafing culture that leads to poor academic performance. Furthermore, while there has always been a considerable gender advantage in academic performance, the advantage for females in schools with

adequate resources and suitable learning environments is not as pronounced (Demanet et al., 2013). Previous research has also shown that school SES composition had a significant influence on academic performance and that influence was independent of the SES background of individual students (Perry & McConney, 2010). Haughbrook et al. (2017) even suggested that school-level SES is a better predictor of students' early reading skills than school quality (indicated by the assigned grades). The school's SES composition affects a students' peer network, and peer networks have a significant impact on high school students' academic performance and post-secondary education (Engberg & Wolniak, 2010; Palardy, 2013). Although school SES composition has been shown to impact academic performance, improving the SES composition of a school could be more challenging than other characteristics. Policies can provide schools with more resources, but it is difficult to provide schools with more students from high SES families. How to further reduce socioeconomic segregation in schools and attract students from high SES backgrounds to join schools with low SES may be a feasible policy direction to support student academic performance.

School SES composition (r = .343, p < .001) was closely related to student misbehaviors at school, which means that the greater the percentage of students from low SES families, the greater the number of student misbehaviors. Consistent with many prior studies (e.g., Barton et al., 1998; Finn et al., 2008), student misbehaviors in school are unfavorable for student reading achievement. Student misbehavior has been recognized as one of the top priorities of classroom management (Boynton & Boynton, 2006). A large body of research has shown that misbehavior in school can lead to a progressive loss of interest in studying, resulting in lower grades and even dropout (Blum et al., 2000;
Finn et al., 1995). Consequently, student behavior management should be one of the most important school policies to improve student academic performance. At the student's family level, HLE had a significant positive effect on reading performance. At the school level, the SES composition of students was also an essential factor for reading performance. Findings of the present study underlined the importance of educational resources on high school students' reading performance. it is difficult for educators to improve either of these factors. However, educators can pay more attention to students from economically disadvantaged backgrounds and provide timely and targeted intervention to prevent reading failure. It is also feasible for policymakers and school administrators to introduce policies to break the economic segregation of schools.

Moreover, the results showed that the class size can positively predict student reading outcomes ($\gamma_{02} = 1.49$), suggesting that larger classes are more favorable for student reading achievement in high school. This finding contradicts previous research that small class size is a contributing factor to student academic performance. For example, Glass and Smith's (1979) meta-analysis suggested that the relationship between class size and achievement is stronger in secondary grades than the elementary grades, and students in smaller classes learned more when other contagions are similar. However, it is possible that the class size variable used in this study was measured from the school-level and therefore loses some accuracy. The average school size of the sample was significantly correlated with the total school student enrolment of the year (r = .465, p < .001), which means that the smaller classes may represent a smaller school size. Woessman and West (2006) suggested that only in countries with low teacher salaries can significant class-size impacts be detected. Considering the enormous expenses

incurred in reducing class sizes, it should not be the priority in an education production function, at least not for high schools. In conclusion, as some researchers have noted, attempting to reduce class size to improve student academic performance may not be an effective strategy (Odden, 1990; Slavin, 1989).

Limitations and Recommendations for Future Study

The current study contains several limitations. First, the original data contained missing values at both student and school levels. To ensure the integrity of the nested data structure, individuals with missing data were deleted listwise from the sample. Since the reason for missing data is unknown, the sample's representativeness may be compromised by excluding participants. Some statistical methods may be used by further research to compensate for this deficiency. PISA is mainly used for international comparisons. Future studies may also consider expanding the findings with an international scope.

Additionally, the influence of teachers on students' academic outcomes is one of the most critical aspects of all the factors that relate to student achievement (Sanders et al., 1997). NCLB requires all classrooms to be staffed with highly qualified instructors as a crucial component of improving students' literacy outcomes (U.S. Department of Education [ED], 2002). In addition, after adding all the student and school variables, there are still significant residuals in both levels. Future researchers may consider adding more variables to explain these variances at different levels and include teacher-level variables in their models. A more comprehensive model should involve student, teacher, and school-level variables. Given the importance of reading skills to educational success, it is necessary to support student reading ability by investigating the factors that contribute to reading success and providing students with the requisite support. This study indicated that high school students' reading ability was influenced by various factors from multiple dimensions. Therefore, in addition to focusing on instruction and learning, improving student reading competence necessitates the collaboration of parents, educators, and policymakers.

REFERENCES

- Addey, C., Sellar, S., Steiner-Khamsi, G., Lingard, B., & Verger, A. (2017). The rise of international large-scale assessments and rationales for participation. *Compare: A Journal of Comparative and International Education*, 47(3), 434-452. DOI: 10.1080/03057925.2017.1301399
- Agirdag, O. (2018). The impact of school SES composition on science achievement and achievement growth: mediating role of teachers' teachability culture. *Educational Research and Evaluation*, *24*(3-5), 264-276.
- Alexander, J. E., & Filler, R. C. (1976). *Attitudes and reading*. Newark, DE: International Reading Association.
- Alexander, K. L., Eckland, B. K., & Griffin, L. J. (1975). The Wisconsin model of socioeconomic achievement: A replication. *American Journal of Sociology*, 81(2), 324-342.
- Alexander, K. L., Entwisle, D. R., & Horsey, C. S. (1997). From first grade forward: Early foundations of high school dropout. *Sociology of education*, 87-107.
- Alexander, K. L., Fennessey, J., McDill, E. L., & D'Amico, R. J. (1979). School SES Influences--Composition or Context? Sociology of Education, 222-237.
- Aloe, A. M., Shisler, S. M., Norris, B. D., Nickerson, A. B., & Rinker, T. W. (2014). A multivariate meta-analysis of student misbehavior and teacher burnout. *Educational Research Review*, 12, 30-44.
- Ammermueller, A., & Pischke, J. S. (2009). Peer effects in European primary schools: Evidence from the progress in international reading literacy study. *Journal of Labor Economics*, 27(3), 315-348.

Angrist, J. D., & Lavy, V. (1999). Using Maimonides' rule to estimate the effect of class size on scholastic achievement. *The Quarterly journal of economics*, 114(2), 533-575.

Armor, D. J., Marks, G. N., & Malatinszky, A. (2018). The impact of school SES on student achievement: Evidence from US statewide achievement data. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 40(4), 613-630. DOI: 10.3102/0162373718787917

- Atoum, A. Y., & Al-Shoboul, R. A. (2018). Emotional support and its relationship to Emotional intelligence. *Advances in social sciences research journal*, 5(1).
- Azen, R., & Walker, C. M. (2011). Categorical data analysis for the behavioral and social sciences. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Barnes, Z. T., Boedeker, P., Cartwright, K. B., & Zhang, B. (2022). Socioeconomic status and early reading achievement: How working memory and cognitive flexibility mediate the relation in low-achieving and typically developing K to first grade students. *Journal of Research in Reading*.
- Barton, P. E., Coley, R. J., & Wenglinsky, H. (1998). Order in the classroom: Violence, discipline, and student achievement. Educational Testing Service.
- Bastug, M. (2014). The structural relationship of reading attitude, reading comprehension and academic achievement. *International Journal of Social Sciences and Education*, 4(4), 931-946.
- Bell, S. M., & McCallum, R. S. (2008). *Handbook of reading assessment*. Pearson Allyn and Bacon.

- Betts, J. R., Reuben, K. S., & Danenberg, A. (2000). Equal resources, equal outcomes?
 The distribution of school resources and student achievement in California.
 Public Policy Institute of California.
- Blum, R. W., Beuhring, T., & Rinehart, P. M. (2000). Protecting teens: Beyond race, income and family structure. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota, Center for Adolescent Health.
- Bong, M., & Clark, R. E. (1999). Comparison between self-concept and self-efficacy in academic motivation research. *Educational psychologist*, 34(3), 139-153.
- Boudreault-Bouchard, A. M., Dion, J., Hains, J., Vandermeerschen, J., Laberge, L., &
 Perron, M. (2013). Impact of parental emotional support and coercive control on adolescents' self-esteem and psychological distress: Results of a four-year longitudinal study. *Journal of adolescence*, *36*(4), 695-704.
- Bouffard, T., Marcoux, M. F., Vezeau, C., & Bordeleau, L. (2003). Changes in self-perceptions of competence and intrinsic motivation among elementary schoolchildren. *British journal of educational psychology*, *73*(2), 171-186. Doi: 10.1348/00070990360626921
- Bowlby, J. (1988). A secure base: parent-child attachment and healthy human development. Clinical Social Work Journal, 178(1), 62-67.
- Boynton, M., & Boynton, C. (2006). Educator's guide to preventing and solving discipline problems. Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development.

- Bradshaw, C. P., Koth, C. W., Thornton, L. A., & Leaf, P. J. (2009). Altering school climate through school-wide positive behavioral interventions and supports:
 Findings from a group-randomized effectiveness trial. *Prevention science*, *10*(2), 100-115.
- Brand, S., Felner, R., Shim, M., Seitsinger, A., & Dumas, T. (2003). Middle school improvement and reform: Development and validation of a school-level assessment of climate, cultural pluralism, and school safety. *Journal of educational psychology*, 95(3), 570.
- Brunello, G., Weber, G., & Weiss, C. T. (2017). Books are forever: Early life conditions, education and lifetime earnings in Europe. *The Economic Journal*, 127(600), 271-296.
- Burgess, S. R. (2011). Home literacy environments (HLEs) provided to very young children. *Early Child Development and Care*, 181(4), 445-462.
- Burgess, S. R., Hecht, S. A., & Lonigan, C. J. (2002). Relations of the home literacy environment (HLE) to the development of reading-related abilities: A one-year longitudinal study. *Reading Research Quarterly*, 37(4), 408-426.
- Bus, A. G., Van Ijzendoorn, M. H., & Pellegrini, A. D. (1995). Joint book reading makes for success in learning to read: A meta-analysis on intergenerational transmission of literacy. *Review of educational research*, 65(1), 1-21.
- Cahen, L. S., Filby, N., McCutcheon, G. & Kyle, D.W. (1983) Class Size and Instruction (New York, Logman, Inc.).

- Callahan, K., Rademacher, J. A., & Hildreth, B. L. (1998). The effect of parent participation in strategies to improve the homework performance of students who are at risk. *Remedial and Special Education*, *19*(3), 131-141.
- Carlson, E., Bitterman, A., & Jenkins, F. (2012). Home literacy environment and its role in the achievement of preschoolers with disabilities. *The Journal of Special Education*, 46(2), 67-77.
- Caro, D. H., & Lenkeit, J. (2012). An analytical approach to study educational inequalities: 10 hypothesis tests in PIRLS 2006. *International Journal of Research & Method in Education*, 35(1), 3-30.
- Carson, R. L., Plemmons, S., Templin, T. J., & Weiss, H. M. (2011). "You are who you are:" A mixed-method study of affectivity and emotion regulation in curbing teacher burnout. In *American Educational Research Association, 2011, New Orleans, LA, US; Portions of this chapter were submitted for presentation at the 2011 annual meeting of the aforementioned conference.* IAP Information Age Publishing.
- Çelik, K., & Yurdakul, A. (2020). Investigation of PISA 2015 reading ability achievement of Turkish students in terms of student and school level variables. *International Journal of Assessment Tools in Education*, 7(1), 30-42.

Chall, J. S. (1983). Stages of reading development. New York, NY: McGraw-Hill.

Chapman, J. W., & Tunmer, W. E. (1995). Development of young children's reading self-concepts: An examination of emerging subcomponents and their relationship with reading achievement. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 87(1), 154. Doi <u>10.1037/0022 0663.87.1.154</u>

Chapman, J. W., & Tunmer, W. E. (1997). A longitudinal study of beginning reading achievement and reading self-concept. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 67(3), 279-291.

- Chingos, M. M., & Whitehurst, G. J. (2011). Class size: What research says and what it means for state policy. *Washington, DC: Brookings Institute. Retrieved June*, 5, 2016.
- Chiu, M. M., & Chow, B. W. Y. (2010). Culture, motivation, and reading achievement:
 High school students in 41 countries. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 20(6), 579-592.
- Chiu, M. M., & McBride-Chang, C. (2006). Gender, context, and reading: A comparison of students in 43 countries. Scientific studies of reading, 10(4), 331-362.
- Cho, H., Glewwe, P., & Whitler, M. (2012). Do reductions in class size raise students' test scores? Evidence from population variation in Minnesota's elementary schools. *Economics of Education Review*, 31(3), 77-95.
- Christian, K., Morrison, F. J., & Bryant, F. B. (1998). Predicting kindergarten academic skills: Interactions among child care, maternal education, and family literacy environments. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 13(3), 501-521.
- Christle, C. A., Jolivette, K., & Nelson, C. M. (2007). School characteristics related to high school dropout rates. *Remedial and Special education*, 28(6), 325-339.

- Cohen, J., McCabe, L., Michelli, N. M., & Pickeral, T. (2009). School climate: Research, policy, practice, and teacher education. *Teachers' college record*, 111(1), 180-213.
- Coleman, J. S. (1990). Commentary: Social institutions and social theory. *American sociological review*, *55*(3), 333-339.
- Coleman, J. S., Campbell, C., Hobson, J., McPartland, F., Mood, F., Weinfeld, & York,
 R. (1966). *Equality of educational opportunity*. U.S. Dept. of Health, Education,
 and Welfare, Office of Education.
- Conradi, K., Jang, B. G., & McKenna, M. C. (2014). Motivation terminology in reading research: A conceptual review. *Educational psychology review*, *26*(1), 127-164.
- Cothran, D. J., Kulinna, P. H., & Garrahy, D. A. (2009). Attributions for and consequences of student misbehavior. *Physical Education and Sport Pedagogy*, 14(2), 155-167. DOI: 10.1080/17408980701712148
- Crain-Thoreson, C., & Dale, P. S. (1992). Do early talkers become early readers? Linguistic precocity, preschool language, and emergent literacy. *Developmental psychology*, 28(3), 421.
- Creemers, B., & Kyriakides, L. (2010). School factors explaining achievement on cognitive and affective outcomes: Establishing a dynamic model of educational effectiveness. *Scandinavian Journal of Educational Research*, 54(3), 263-294.
- Crosnoe, R. (2009). Low-income students and the socioeconomic composition of public high schools. *American sociological review*, 74(5), 709-730.

- Crosnoe, R., Johnson, M. K., & Elder Jr, G. H. (2004). Intergenerational bonding in school: The behavioral and contextual correlates of student-teacher relationships. *Sociology of education*, 77(1), 60-81.
- Darling-Hammond, L., & Cook-Harvey, C. M. (2018). Educating the Whole Child: Improving School Climate to Support Student Success. *Learning Policy Institute*.
- Davis-Kean, P. E. (2005). The influence of parent education and family income on child achievement: the indirect role of parental expectations and the home environment. *Journal of family psychology*, *19*(2), 294.
- Dee, T. S., & West, M. R. (2011). The non-cognitive returns to class size. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *33*(1), 23-46. DOI: 10.3102/0162373710392370
- DeGarmo, D. S., & Martinez Jr, C. R. (2006). A culturally informed model of academic well-being for Latino youth: The importance of discriminatory experiences and social support. *Family relations*, 55(3), 267-278.
- Demanet, J., Vanderwegen, P., Vermeersch, H., & Van Houtte, M. (2013). Unravelling gender composition effects on rule-breaking at school: A focus on study attitudes. *Gender and Education*, 25(4), 466-485.
- Desforges, C., & Abouchaar, A. (2003). *The impact of parental involvement, parental support and family education on pupil achievement and adjustment: A literature review* (Vol. 433). London: DfES.
- Desimone, L. (1999). Linking parent involvement with student achievement: Do race and income matter? *The journal of educational research*, 93(1), 11-30.

- Deslandes, R., Royer, E., Potvin, P., & Leclerc, D. (1999). Patterns of home and school partnership for general and special education students at the secondary level. Exceptional Children, 65, 496–506.
- Dong, Y., Wu, S. X. Y., Dong, W. Y., & Tang, Y. (2020). The Effects of Home Literacy Environment on Children's Reading Comprehension Development: A Meta-Analysis. *Educational Sciences: Theory and Practice*, 20(2), 63-82.
- Dubow, E. F., Huesmann, L. R., & Boxer, P. (2009). A social-cognitive-ecological framework for understanding the impact of exposure to persistent ethnic–political violence on children's psychosocial adjustment. *Clinical child and family psychology review*, *12*(2), 113-126.
- Dubow, E. F., Boxer, P., & Huesmann, L. R. (2009). Long-term effects of parents' education on children's educational and occupational success. Merrill-Palmer Quarterly, 55(3), 224–249. <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/mpq.0.0030</u>
- Eagly, A. H., & Chaiken, S. (1993). *The psychology of attitudes*. Harcourt brace Jovanovich college publishers.
- Engberg, M. E., & Wolniak, G. C. (2010). Examining the effects of high school contexts on postsecondary enrollment. *Research in Higher Education*, *51*(2), 132-153.
- Epstein, J. L. (1986). Parents' reactions to teacher practices of parent involvement. *The elementary school journal*, *86*(3), 277-294.
- Epstein, M., Atkins, M., Cullinan, D., Kutash, K., & Weaver, R. (2008). Reducing Behavior Problems in the Elementary School Classroom. IES Practice Guide. NCEE 2008-012. What works clearinghouse.

- Fan, X., & Chen, M. (2001). Parental involvement and students' academic achievement:A meta-analysis. *Educational psychology review*, 13(1), 1-22.
- Farver, J. A. M., Xu, Y., Eppe, S., & Lonigan, C. J. (2006). Home environments and young Latino children's school readiness. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 21(2), 196-212.
- Feitelson, D., Kita, B., & Goldstein, Z. (1986). Effects of listening to series stories on first graders' comprehension and use of language. *Research in the Teaching of English*, 339-356.
- Felner, R. D., Ginter, M., & Primavera, J. (1982). Primary prevention during school transitions: Social support and environmental structure. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 10(3), 277-290.
- Fernández-Balboa, J. M. (1991). Beliefs, interactive thoughts, and actions of physical education student teachers regarding pupil misbehaviors. *Journal of teaching in physical education*, 11(1), 59-78.
- Fertig, M. (2003). Who's to blame? The determinants of German students' achievement in the PISA 2000 study.
- Finn, J. D., & Achilles, C. M. (1990). Answers and questions about class size: A statewide experiment. *American Educational Research Journal*, 27(3), 557-577.
- Finn, J. D., Fish, R. M., & Scott, L. A. (2008). Educational sequelae of high school misbehavior. *The Journal of Educational Research*, 101(5), 259-274.
- Finn, J. D., Gerber, S. B., & Boyd-Zaharias, J. (2005). Small classes in the early grades, academic achievement, and graduating from high school. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 97(2), 214. DOI: 10.1037/0022-0663.97.2.214

- Finn, J. D., Pannozzo, G. M., & Voelkl, K. E. (1995). Disruptive and inattentive– withdrawn behavior and achievement among fourth graders. Elementary School Journal, 95, 421–434
- Fleming, C. B., Harachi, T. W., Cortes, R. C., Abbott, R. D., & Catalano, R. F. (2004). Level and change in reading scores and attention problems during elementary school as predictors of problem behavior in middle school. *Journal of Emotional* and Behavioral Disorders, 12(3), 130-144.
- Foster, M. A., Lambert, R., Abbott-Shim, M., McCarty, F., & Franze, S. (2005). A model of home learning environment and social risk factors in relation to children's emergent literacy and social outcomes. *Early childhood research quarterly*, 20(1), 13-36.
- Fuchs, T., & Wößmann, L. (2008). What accounts for international differences in student prformance? A re-examination using PISA data. In *The economics of education and training* (pp. 209-240). Physica-Verlag HD.
- Gambrell, L. B., Palmer, B. M., Codling, R. M., & Mazzoni, S. A. (1996). Assessing motivation to read. *The reading teacher*, 49(7), 518-533.
- Gamse, B. C., Jacob, R. T., Horst, M., Boulay, B., & Unlu, F. (2008). Reading First Impact Study. Final Report. NCEE 2009-4038. National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance.
- Glass, G. V., & Smith, M. L. (1979). Meta-analysis of research on class size and achievement. *Educational evaluation and policy analysis*, *1*(1), 2-16.

- Graves Jr, S. L., & Brown Wright, L. (2011). Parent involvement at school entry: A national examination of group differences and achievement. *School Psychology International*, 32(1), 35-48.
- Gregory, A., & Weinstein, R. S. (2004). Connection and regulation at home and in school: Predicting growth in achievement for adolescents. *Journal of Adolescent Research*, 19(4), 405-427.
- Griffin, E. A., & Morrison, F. J. (1997). The unique contribution of home literacy environment to differences in early literacy skills. *Early Child Development and Care*, *127*(1), 233-243. DOI: 10.1080/0300443971270119
- Grilli, L., Pennoni, F., Rampichini, C., & Romeo, I. (2016). Exploiting TIMSS and PIRLS combined data: Multivariate multilevel modelling of student achievement. *The Annals of Applied Statistics*, 10(4), 2405–2426. doi: 10.1214/16-aoas988
- Grolnick, W. S., & Slowiaczek, M. L. (1994). Parents' involvement in children's schooling: A multidimensional conceptualization and motivational model. *Child development*, 65(1), 237-252.
- Guthrie, J. T., Hoa, A. L. W., Wigfield, A., Tonks, S. M., Humenick, N. M., & Littles, E.
 (2007). Reading motivation and reading comprehension growth in the later
 elementary years. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, *32*(3), 282-313.
- Guthrie, J. T., Hoa, L. W., Wigfield, A., Tonks, S. M., & Perencevich, K. C. (2005). From spark to fire: Can situational reading interest lead to long-term reading motivation? *Literacy Research and Instruction*, 45(2), 91-117.

- Guthrie, J. T., Wigfield, A., & VonSecker, C. (2000). Effects of integrated instruction on motivation and strategy use in reading. *Journal of educational psychology*, 92(2), 331.
- Guo, Y., Sun, S., Breit-Smith, A., Morrison, F. J., & Connor, C. M. (2015). Behavioral engagement and reading achievement in elementary-school-age children: A longitudinal cross-lagged analysis. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 107(2), 332–347. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0037638</u>
- Hackman, D. A., Farah, M. J., & Meaney, M. J. (2010). Socioeconomic status and the brain: mechanistic insights from human and animal research. *Nature reviews neuroscience*, 11(9), 651-659.
- Hamilton, L. G., Hayiou-Thomas, M. E., Hulme, C., & Snowling, M. J. (2016). The home literacy environment as a predictor of the early literacy development of children at family-risk of dyslexia. *Scientific Studies of Reading*, 20(5), 401-419.
- Hammer, D., Melhuish, E., & Howard, S. J. (2018). Antecedents and consequences of social–emotional development: A longitudinal study of academic achievement. *Archives of Scientific Psychology*, 6(1), 105.
- Hanushek, E. A. (1986). The economics of schooling: Production and efficiency in public schools. *Journal of economic literature*, *24*(3), 1141-1177.
- Hanushek, E. A. (1997). Assessing the effects of school resources on student performance: An update. *Educational evaluation and policy analysis*, 19(2), 141-164.
- Hanushek, E. A. (1998). Conclusions and controversies about the effectiveness of school resources. *Economic Policy Review*, *4*(1).

- Hanushek, E. A. (2003). The failure of input-based schooling policies. *The economic journal*, *113*(485), F64-F98.
- Hanushek, E. A., Link, S., & Woessmann, L. (2013). Does school autonomy make sense everywhere? Panel estimates from PISA. *Journal of Development Economics*, 104, 212-232.
- Harris, A. J., & Sipay, S. R. (1990). How to improve reading ability. White Plains, NY: Longman.
- Hart, B., & Risley, T. R. (1995). Meaningful differences in the everyday experience of young American children. Paul H Brookes Publishing.
- Hart, S. A., Logan, J. A., Soden-Hensler, B., Kershaw, S., Taylor, J., & Schatschneider, C. (2013). Exploring how nature and nurture affect the development of reading: an analysis of the Florida Twin Project on reading. *Developmental psychology*, 49(10), 1971.
- Haughbrook, R., Hart, S. A., Schatschneider, C., & Taylor, J. (2017). Genetic and environmental influences on early literacy skills across school grade contexts. *Developmental science*, 20(5), e12434.
- Heck, R. H., Thomas, S. L., & Tabata, L. N. (2013). Multilevel and longitudinal modeling with IBM SPSS. Routledge.
- Hill, N. E., & Tyson, D. F. (2009). Parental involvement in middle school: a metaanalytic assessment of the strategies that promote achievement. Developmental psychology, 45(3), 740.

Hoover-Dempsey, K. V., Bassler, O. C., & Burow, R. (1995). Parents' reported involvement in students' homework: Strategies and practices. *The Elementary School Journal*, 95(5), 435-450.

Hoover-Dempsey, K. V., Battiato, A. C., Walker, J. M., Reed, R. P., DeJong, J. M., & Jones, K. P. (2001). Parental involvement in homework. *Educational psychologist*, 36(3), 195-209. DOI: 10.1207/S15326985EP3603_5

- Hoxby, C. M. (2000). The effects of class size on student achievement: new evidence from population variation. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 115(4), 1239-1285.
- Huntsinger, C. S., Jose, P. E., & Larson, S. L. (1998). Do parent practices to encourage academic competence influence the social adjustment of young European
 American and Chinese American children? *Developmental Psychology*, *34*(4), 747.
- Ingersoll, R. M. (2001). Teacher turnover and teacher shortages: An organizational analysis. *American educational research journal*, *38*(3), 499-534.
- Jencks, C., & Mayer, S. E. (1990). The social consequences of growing up in a poor neighborhood. *Inner-city poverty in the United States*, 111, 186.
- Jeynes, W. H. (2005). Effects of parental involvement and family structure on the academic achievement of adolescents. *Marriage & Family Review*, 37(3), 99-116. DOI: 10.1300/J002v37n03 06
- Kahlenberg, R. D., Cookson Jr, P. W., Shaffer, S., & Basterra, C. (2017). Socioeconomic
 Integration from an Equity Perspective. *Center for Education Equity, Mid- Atlantic Equity Consortium*.

- Kaniuka, T. S. (2010). Reading Achievement, Attitude Toward Reading, and Reading Self-Esteem of Historically Low Achieving Students. *Journal of Instructional Psychology*, 37(2).
- Katzir, T., Lesaux, N. K., & Kim, Y. S. (2009). The role of reading self-concept and home literacy practices in fourth grade reading comprehension. *Reading and Writing*, 22(3), 261-276.
- Kelley, K., & Preacher, K. J. (2012). On effect size. *Psychological Methods*, 17, 137– 152. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0028086</u>.
- Kelly B. Cartwright, Timothy R. Marshall & Erica Wray (2016) A Longitudinal Study of the Role of Reading Motivation in Primary Students' Reading Comprehension: Implications for a Less Simple View of Reading. *Reading Psychology*, 37:1, 55-91, DOI: 10.1080/02702711.2014.991481
- Khajehpour, M. (2011). Relationship between emotional intelligence, parental involvement and academic performance of high school students. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *15*, 1081-1086.
- Klassen, R. M., Perry, N. E., & Frenzel, A. C. (2012). Teachers' relatedness with students: An underemphasized component of teachers' basic psychological needs. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 104(1), 150.
- Klingner, J. K., & Vaughn, S. (1996). Reciprocal teaching of reading comprehension strategies for students with learning disabilities who use English as a second language. *The Elementary School Journal*, 96(3), 275-293.

- Knollmann, M., & Wild, E. (2007). Quality of parental support and students' emotions during homework: Moderating effects of students' motivational orientations. *European journal of Psychology of Education*, 22(1), 63-76.
- Konstantopoulos, S., & Chung, V. (2009). What are the long-term effects of small classes on the achievement gap? Evidence from the lasting benefits study. *American Journal of Education*, *116*(1), 125-154.
- Krueger, A. B. (1999). Experimental estimates of education production functions. *The quarterly journal of economics*, *114*(2), 497-532.
- Krueger, A. B. (2003). Economic considerations and class size. *The economic journal*, 113(485), F34-F63.
- Kulinna, P. H., Cothran, D., & Regualos, R. (2003). Development of an instrument to measure student disruptive behavior. *Measurement in Physical Education and Exercise Science*, 7(1), 25-41.
- Kuperminc, G. P., Leadbeater, B. J., Emmons, C., & Blatt, S. J. (1997). Perceived school climate and difficulties in the social adjustment of middle school students. *Applied developmental science*, 1(2), 76-88.
- Kurtz-Costes, B. E., & Schneider, W. (1994). Self-concept, attributional beliefs, and school achievement: A longitudinal analysis. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 19(2), 199-216.
- Kush, J. C., Watkins, M. W., & Brookhart, S. M. (2005). The temporal-interactive influence of reading achievement and reading attitude. *Educational Research and Evaluation*, 11(1), 29-44. DOI: 10.1080/13803610500110141

- Lai, M. H. C. & Kwok, O. (2015). Examining the rule of thumb of not using multilevel modeling: The "design effect smaller than two" rule. The Journal of Experimental Education, 83(3), 423-438.
- Lambert, M. C., Duppong Hurley, K., January, S. A., & Huscroft D'Angelo, J. (2022). The Role of Parental Involvement in Narrowing the Academic Achievement Gap for High School Students with Elevated Emotional and Behavioral Risks. *Journal* of Emotional and Behavioral Disorders, 30(1), 54-66.
- Larsen, D., & Dehle, C. (2007). Rural adolescent aggression and parental emotional support. *Adolescence*, *42*(165).
- Lee, V. E., & Smith, J. B. (1997). High school size: Which works best and for whom? *Educational evaluation and policy analysis*, *19*(3), 205-227.
- Legewie, J., & DiPrete, T. A. (2012). School context and the gender gap in educational achievement. *American Sociological Review*, 77(3), 463-485.
- Lehrl, S., Ebert, S., Blaurock, S., Rossbach, H. G., & Weinert, S. (2020). Long-term and domain-specific relations between the early years home learning environment and students' academic outcomes in secondary school. *School Effectiveness and School Improvement*, 31(1), 102-124, DOI: 10.1080/09243453.2019.1618346
- Lockheed, M. E., & Wagemaker, H. (2013). International large-scale assessments: Thermometers, whips or useful policy tools? *Research in Comparative and International Education*, 8(3), 296-306.
- Logan, S., & Johnston, R. (2009). Gender differences in reading ability and attitudes: Examining where these differences lie. *Journal of research in reading*, *32*(2), 199-214.

- Logan, S., & Medford, E. (2011). Gender differences in the strength of association between motivation, competency beliefs and reading skill. *Educational Research*, 53(1), 85-94. Doi:10.1080/00131881.2011.552242
- Lonigan, C. J., & Shanahan, T. (2009). Developing Early Literacy: Report of the National Early Literacy Panel. Executive Summary. A Scientific Synthesis of Early Literacy Development and Implications for Intervention. *National Institute for Literacy*.
- Lorah, J. (2018). Effect size measures for multilevel models: Definition, interpretation, and TIMSS example. *Large-Scale Assessments in Education*, 6(1), 1-11.
- Luo, R., Pace, A., Levine, D., Iglesias, A., de Villiers, J., Golinkoff, R. M., ... & Hirsh-Pasek, K. (2021). Home literacy environment and existing knowledge mediate the link between socioeconomic status and language learning skills in dual language learners. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 55, 1-14.
- Lynch, J. (2002). Parents self-efficacy beliefs, parents gender, children's reader selfperceptions, reading achievement and gender. *Journal of Research in Reading*, 25(1), 54-67. doi:10.1111/1467-9817.00158
- Macalli, M., Côté, S., & Tzourio, C. (2020). Perceived parental support in childhood and adolescence as a tool for mental health screening in students: a longitudinal study in the i-Share cohort. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, *266*, 512-519.
- Maccoby, E. E. (1998). *The two sexes: Growing up apart, coming together* (Vol. 4). Harvard University Press.

- Marks, G. N. (2010). What aspects of schooling are important? School effects on tertiary entrance performance. *School effectiveness and school improvement*, *21*(3), 267-287.
- Marks, G. N. (2015). Are school-SES effects statistical artefacts? Evidence from longitudinal population data. Oxford Review of Education, 41(1), 122-144. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/03054985.2015.1006613</u>
- Marks, G. N. (2017). Is SES really that important for educational outcomes in Australia?A review and some recent evidence. The Australian EducationalResearcher, 44(2), 191-211.
- Marsh, H. W. (1990). The structure of academic self-concept: The Marsh/Shavelson model. *Journal of Educational psychology*, *82*(4), 623.
- Marsh, H. W., & Craven, R. G. (2006). Reciprocal effects of self-concept and performance from a multidimensional perspective: Beyond seductive pleasure and unidimensional perspectives. *Perspectives on psychological science*, 1(2), 133-163.
- Marsh, H. W., Relich, J. D., & Smith, I. D. (1983). Self-concept: The construct validity of interpretations based upon the SDQ. *Journal of Personality and social psychology*, 45(1), 173.
- Martin, K., Goldwasser, M., & Harris, E. (2017). Developmental education's impact on students' academic self-concept and self-efficacy. *Journal of College Student Retention: research, theory & practice, 18*(4), 401-414.

- Martinez, R. S., Aricak, O. T., & Jewell, J. (2008). Influence of reading attitude on reading achievement: A test of the temporal-interaction model. *Psychology in the Schools*, 45(10), 1010-1023.
- Mata, L., Pedro, I., & Peixotoa, F. J. (2018). Parental support, student motivational orientation and achievement: The impact of emotions.
- McCarty, C. A., Zimmerman, F. J., Digiuseppe, D. L., & Christakis, D. A. (2005).
 Parental emotional support and subsequent internalizing and externalizing problems among children. *Journal of Developmental & Behavioral Pediatrics*, 26(4), 267-275.
- McKenna, M. C. (2001). Development of reading attitudes. In L. Verhoeven & C. Snow (Eds.), *Literacy and motivation: Reading engagement in individuals and groups* (pp. 135–158). Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum.
- McKenna, M. C., & Kear, D. J. (1990). Measuring attitude towards reading: A new tool for teachers. *The Reading Teacher, 43,* 626-639.
- McKenna, M. C., Conradi, K., Lawrence, C., Jang, B. G., & Meyer, J. P. (2012). Reading attitudes of middle school students: Results of a US survey. *Reading research quarterly*, *47*(3), 283-306.
- McKenna, M. C., Kear, D. J., & Ellsworth, R. A. (1995). Children's attitudes toward reading: A national survey. *Reading research quarterly*, 934-956.
- Medford, E., & McGeown, S. P. (2012). The influence of personality characteristics on children's intrinsic reading motivation. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 22(6), 786-791.

- Miedel, W. T., & Reynolds, A. J. (1999). Parent involvement in early intervention for disadvantaged children: Does it matter? *Journal of School psychology*, 37(4), 379-402.
- Molnar, A. (2000). Vouchers, class size reduction, and student achievement: Considering the evidence. Phi Delta Kappa International.
- Morgan I., & Amerikaner A. (Feb 27, 2018) Funding Gaps 2018: An Analysis of School Funding Equity Across the U.S. and Within Each State. The Educational Trust. https://edtrust.org/resource/funding-gaps-2018.
- Morgan, P. L., & Fuchs, D. (2007). Is there a bidirectional relationship between children's reading skills and reading motivation? *Exceptional Children*, 73(2), 165–183.
- Moroni, S., Dumont, H., Trautwein, U., Niggli, A., & Baeriswyl, F. (2015). The need to distinguish between quantity and quality in research on parental involvement: The example of parental help with homework. *The Journal of Educational Research*, 108(5), 417-431.
- National Center for Education Statistics. (2019). National Assessment of Educational
 Progress: An overview of NAEP. Washington, D.C: National Center for
 Education Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Dept. of Education.
- National Commission on Excellence in Education. (1983). A nation at risk: The imperative for educational reform. *The Elementary School Journal*, 84(2), 113-130.

Netten, A., Luyten, H., Droop, M., & Verhoeven, L. (2016). Role of linguistic and sociocultural diversity in reading literacy achievement: a multilevel approach. *Journal of research in reading*, *39*(2), 189-208. DOI:10.1111/1467-9817.12032

Neumann, K., Fischer, H. E., & Kauertz, A. (2010). From PISA to educational standards: The impact of large-scale assessments on science education in Germany. *International Journal of Science and Mathematics Education*, 8(3), 545-563.

- Niklas, F., & Schneider, W. (2013). Home literacy environment and the beginning of reading and spelling. *Contemporary educational psychology*, *38*(1), 40-50.
- Niklas, F., & Schneider, W. (2017). Home learning environment and development of child competencies from kindergarten until the end of elementary school. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 49, 263-274.
- Núñez, J. C., Suárez, N., Rosário, P., Vallejo, G., Valle, A., & Epstein, J. L. (2015).
 Relationships between perceived parental involvement in homework, student homework behaviors, and academic achievement: differences among elementary, junior high, and high school students. *Metacognition and learning*, *10*(3), 375-406.
- Nye, B., Hedges, L. V., & Konstantopoulos, S. (2001). The long-term effects of small classes in early grades: Lasting benefits in mathematics achievement at grade
 9. *The Journal of Experimental Education*, 69(3), 245-257.

- O'Reilly, T., Sands, A., Wang, Z., Dreier, K., & Sabatini, J. (2019). Curbing America's Reading Crisis: A Call to Action for Our Children. Policy Report. ETS Center for Research on Human Capital and Education.
- Odden, A. (1990). Class size and student achievement: Research-based policy alternatives. *Educational evaluation and policy analysis*, *12*(2), 213-227.

OECD, P. (2019). PISA 2018 insights and interpretations. OECD Publishing.

- Oetting, E. R., & Beauvais, F. (1987). Peer cluster theory, socialization characteristics, and adolescent drug use: A path analysis. *Journal of counseling psychology*, *34*(2), 205.
- Palardy, G. J. (2013). High school socioeconomic segregation and student attainment. *American Educational Research Journal*, *50*(4), 714-754.
- Pappas, S., Ginsburg, H. P., & Jiang, M. (2003). SES differences in young children's metacognition in the context of mathematical problem solving. *Cognitive Development*, 18(3), 431-450.
- Park, H. (2008). Home literacy environments and children's reading performance: A comparative study of 25 countries. *Educational Research and Evaluation*, 14(6), 489-505.
- Payne, A. C., Whitehurst, G. J., & Angell, A. L. (1994). The role of home literacy environment in the development of language ability in preschool children from low-income families. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 9(3-4), 427-440.

Pearson, P. D. (2004). The reading wars. *Educational policy*, 18(1), 216-252.

Perry, L., & McConney, A. (2010). School socio-economic composition and student outcomes in Australia: Implications for educational policy. *Australian Journal of Education*, 54(1), 72-85.

Petrill, S. A., Pike, A., Price, T., & Plomin, R. (2004). Chaos in the home and socioeconomic status are associated with cognitive development in early childhood: Environmental mediators identified in a genetic design. *Intelligence*, 32(5), 445-460.

- Petscher, Y. (2010). A meta-analysis of the relationship between student attitudes towards reading and achievement in reading. Journal of research in reading, 33(4), 335-355.
- Peugh, J. L. (2010). A practical guide to multilevel modeling. Journal of School Psychology, 48(1), 85-112. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsp.2009.09.002</u>

Pollack, E. (1993). Isaac Leon Kandel. Prospects, 23(3), 775-787.

- Prince, D., & Nurius, P. S. (2014). The role of positive academic self-concept in promoting school success. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 43, 145-152.
- Ratcliff, N. J., Jones, C. R., Costner, R. H., Savage-Davis, E., & Hunt, G. H. (2010). The Elephant in the Classroom: The Impact of Misbehavior on Classroom Climate. *Education*, 131(2).
- Raudenbush, S., & Bryk, A. S. (1986). A hierarchical model for studying school effects. Sociology of education, 1-17.
- Raz, I. S., & Bryant, P. (1990). Social background, phonological awareness and children's reading. *British Journal of Developmental Psychology*, 8(3), 209-225.

- Reilly, D., Neumann, D. L., & Andrews, G. (2019). Gender differences in reading and writing achievement: Evidence from the National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP). *American Psychologist*, 74(4), 445.
- Retelsdorf, J., Köller, O., & Möller, J. (2011). On the effects of motivation on reading performance growth in secondary school. *Learning and instruction*, 21(4), 550-559. doi: 10.1016/j.lindif.2012.06.002
- Retelsdorf, J., Köller, O., & Möller, J. (2014). Reading achievement and reading self-concept–Testing the reciprocal effects model. *Learning and Instruction*, 29, 21-30.
- Rice, J. K. (1999). The impact of class size on instructional strategies and the use of time in high school mathematics and science courses. *Educational evaluation and policy analysis*, 21(2), 215-229.
- Rights, J. D., & Sterba, S. K. (2019). Quantifying explained variance in multilevel models: An integrative framework for defining R-squared measures. *Psychological methods*, 24(3), 309.
- Rivkin, S. G., Hanushek, E. A., & Kain, J. F. (2005). Teachers, schools, and academic achievement. *Econometrica*, 73(2), 417-458.
- Rodríguez, B. L., Hines, R., & Montiel, M. (2009). Mexican American mothers of low and middle socioeconomic status: Communication behaviors and interactive strategies during shared book reading.
- Roscigno, V. J., & Ainsworth-Darnell, J. W. (1999). Race, cultural capital, and educational resources: Persistent inequalities and achievement returns. *Sociology of education*, 158-178.

- Roth, R. M. (1959). The role of self-concept in achievement. *The Journal of Experimental Education*, 27(4), 265-281.
- Rumberger, R., & Palardy, G. (2005). Does segregation still matter? The impact of student composition on academic achievement in high school. *Teachers college record*, 107(9), 1999-2045.
- Rutkowski, L., Gonzalez, E., Joncas, M., & Von Davier, M. (2010). International largescale assessment data: Issues in secondary analysis and reporting. *Educational researcher*, 39(2), 142-151.
- Rutkowski, L., von Davier, M., & Rutkowski, D. (Eds.). (2013). Handbook of international large-scale assessment: Background, technical issues, and methods of data analysis. CRC Press.
- Sainsbury, M., & Schagen, I. (2004). Attitudes to reading at ages nine and eleven. *Journal of Research in Reading*, *27*(4), 373-386.
- Sammons, P., Toth, K., Sylva, K., Melhuish, E., Siraj, I., & Taggart, B. (2015). The longterm role of the home learning environment in shaping students' academic attainment in secondary school. *Journal of children's services*.
- Sanders, W. L., Wright, S. P., & Horn, S. P. (1997). Teacher and classroom context effects on student achievement: Implications for teacher evaluation. Journal of personnel evaluation in education, 11(1), 57-67.
- Schanzenbach, D. W. (2014). Does class size matter? Boulder, CO: National Education Policy Center.

- Schiefele, U., Schaffner, E., Moller, J., & Wigfield, A. (2012). Dimensions of reading motivation and their relation to reading behavior and competence. Reading Research Quarterly, 47(4), 427–463. doi:10.1002/RRQ.030
- Schneider, W., Stefanek, J., & Niklas, F. (2009). Development of intelligence and thinking. In W. Schneider & M. Bullock (Eds.), *Human development from early childhood to early adulthood: Findings from a 20 year longitudinal study* (pp. 7–33). Psychology Press.
- Sciffer, M. G., Perry, L. B., & McConney, A. (2020). Critiques of socio-economic school compositional effects: are they valid? *British Journal of Sociology of Education*, 41(4), 462-475.
- Seeley, D. S. (1993). A new paradigm for parent involvement. *Families and schools in a pluralistic society*, 229-234.
- Seginer, R. (2006). Parents' educational involvement: A developmental ecology perspective. *Parenting: Science and practice*, 6(1), 1-48. DOI: 10.1207/ s15327922par0601 1
- Sellar, S., & Lingard, B. (2013). The OECD and global governance in education. *Journal of education policy*, *28*(5), 710-725.
- Sénéchal, M., & LeFevre, J. A. (2002). Parental involvement in the development of children's reading skill: A five-year longitudinal study. *Child development*, 73(2), 445-460.
- Shavelson, R. J., Hubner, J. J., & Stanton, G. C. (1976). Self-concept: Validation of construct interpretations. *Review of educational research*, 46(3), 407-441.

- Shaw, B. A. (2006). Lack of emotional support from parents early in life and alcohol abuse later in life. *The International Journal of Aging and Human Development*, 63(1), 49-72.
- Shaw, B. A., Krause, N., Chatters, L. M., Connell, C. M., & Ingersoll-Dayton, B. (2004). Emotional support from parents early in life, aging, and health. *Psychology and aging*, 19(1), 4.
- Sheldon, S. B., & Epstein, J. L. (2002). Improving student behavior and school discipline with family and community involvement. *Education and urban society*, 35(1), 4-26.
- Shin, Y., & Raudenbush, S. W. (2011). The causal effect of class size on academic achievement: Multivariate instrumental variable estimators with data missing at random. *Journal of Educational and Behavioral Statistics*, 36(2), 154-185.
- Singer, J. D., & Braun, H. I. (2018). Testing international education assessments. Science, 360 (6384), 38-40.
- Singh, S. P., Malik, S., & Singh, P. (2016). Research paper factors affecting academic performance of students. *Indian Journal of Research*, 5(4), 176-178.
- Slavin, R. E. (1989). Class size and student achievement: Small effects of small classes. *Educational Psychologist*, 24(1), 99-110.
- Smith, M. C. (1990). A longitudinal investigation of reading attitude development from childhood to adulthood. *The Journal of Educational Research*, *83*(4), 215-219.
- Smith, M. L., & Glass, G. V. (1980). Meta-analysis of research on class size and its relationship to attitudes and instruction. *American Educational Research Journal*, 17(4), 419-433.

- Song, J., Bong, M., Lee, K., & Kim, S. I. (2015). Longitudinal investigation into the role of perceived social support in adolescents' academic motivation and achievement. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 107(3), 821.
- Spera, C. (2006). Adolescents' perceptions of parental goals, practices, and styles in relation to their motivation and achievement. *The Journal of Early Adolescence*, 26(4), 456-490.
- Stahl, K. A. D., Flanigan, K., & McKenna, M. C. (2019). Assessment for reading instruction. Guilford Publications.
- Stahl, S. A., Pagnucco, J. R., & Suttles, C. W. (1996). First graders' reading and writing instruction in traditional and process-oriented classes. *The Journal of Educational Research*, 89(3), 131-144.
- Stanovich, K. E. (1986). Matthew effects in reading: Some consequences of individual differences in the acquisition of literacy. *Reading Research Quarterly*, 21(4), 360-407. doi: 10.1598/rrq.21.4.1
- Stewart, E. A. (2003). School social bonds, school climate, and school misbehavior: A multilevel analysis. *Justice Quarterly*, 20(3), 575-604.
- Stipek, D. J., & Weisz, J. R. (1981). Perceived personal control and academic achievement. *Review of educational Research*, 51(1), 101-137.
- Stokmans, M. J. (1999). Reading attitude and its effect on leisure time reading. *Poetics*, 26(4), 245-261.
- Swaim, R. C., Bates, S. C., and Chavez, E. L. (1998). Structural equation socialization model of substance uses among Mexican American and white non-Hispanic school dropouts. *Journal of Adolescent Health* 23: 128–138.

- Swalander, L., & Taube, K. (2007). Influences of family based prerequisites, reading attitude, and self-regulation on reading ability. *Contemporary educational psychology*, 32(2), 206-230.
- Swan, E. A. (2003). Concept-oriented reading instruction: Engaging classrooms, lifelong learners. Guilford Press.
- Taylor, C. (1994). Assessment for measurement or standards: The peril and promise of large-scale assessment reform. American Educational Research Journal, 31(2), 231-262.
- Thames, D. G., & Reeves-Kazelskis, C. (1992). Effects of Individualized, Integrated Language Arts Instruction on the Attitudes of Poor Readers.
- The Ministry of Education of PRC. (2017). *The Senior High School Curricular Plans and Standards* (2017 ed.). Retrieved from

http://www.moe.gov.cn/srcsite/A26/s8001/201801/t20180115_324647.html.

- Toth, K., Sammons, P., Sylva, K., Melhuish, E., Siraj, I., & Taggart, B. (2020). Home learning environment across time: the role of early years HLE and background in predicting HLE at later ages. *School Effectiveness and School Improvement*, 31(1), 7-30.
- Townsend, L., Flisher, A. J., & King, G. (2007). A systematic review of the relationship between high school dropout and substance use. *Clinical child and family psychology review*, 10(4), 295-317.
- Tsouloupas, C. N., Carson, R. L., & Matthews, R. A. (2014). Personal and SchoolCultural Factors Associated with the Perceptions of Teachers' Efficacy inHandling Student Misbehavior. *Psychology in the Schools*, *51*(2), 164-180.

- Tsouloupas, C. N., Carson, R. L., Matthews, R., Grawitch, M. J., & Barber, L. K. (2010). Exploring the association between teachers' perceived student misbehaviour and emotional exhaustion: The importance of teacher efficacy beliefs and emotion regulation. *Educational Psychology*, 30(2), 173-189.
- U.S Department of Education. (2002). Meeting the highly qualified teachers challenge: The secretary's second annual report on teacher quality. Washington DC, U.S.Department of Education, Office of Postsecondary Education.
- U.S. Department of Education, Office of Planning, Evaluation and Policy Development.(2010). A blueprint for reform: The reauthorization of the Elementary and Secondary Education
- U.S. Department of Education. (2010). A Blueprint for Reform: The Reauthorization of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act. Retrieved from https://www.ets.org/s/education topics/ESEA Blueprint.pdf
- Unrau, N., & Schlackman, J. (2006). Motivation and its relationship with reading achievement in an urban middle school. *The Journal of Educational Research*, *100*(2), 81-101.
- Van Ewijk, R., & Sleegers, P. (2010). The effect of peer socioeconomic status on student achievement: A meta-analysis. *Educational Research Review*, 5(2), 134-150.
- Vieno, A., Perkins, D. D., Smith, T. M., & Santinello, M. (2005). Democratic school climate and sense of community in school: A multilevel analysis. *American journal of community psychology*, 36(3-4), 327-341.
- Voelkl, K. E., & Frone, M. R. (2000). Predictors of substance use at school among high school students. *Journal of educational psychology*, 92(3), 583.

- Wagner, R. K., Torgesen, J. K., Rashotte, C. A., Hecht, S. A., Barker, T. A., Burgess, S. R., ... & Garon, T. (1997). Changing relations between phonological processing abilities and word-level reading as children develop from beginning to skilled readers: a 5-year longitudinal study. *Developmental psychology*, 33(3), 468.
- Walgermo, B. R., Frijters, J. C., & Solheim, O. J. (2018). Literacy interest and reader self-concept when formal reading instruction begins. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 44, 90-100.
- Wang, J. H. Y., & Guthrie, J. T. (2004). Modeling the effects of intrinsic motivation, extrinsic motivation, amount of reading, and past reading achievement on text comprehension between US and Chinese students. *Reading research quarterly*, 39(2), 162-186.
- Weigel, D. J., Martin, S. S., & Bennett, K. K. (2006). Contributions of the home literacy environment to preschool-aged children's emerging literacy and language skills. *Early Child Development and Care*, 176(3-4), 357-378.
- Wentzel, K. R., Russell, S., & Baker, S. (2016). Emotional support and expectations from parents, teachers, and peers predict adolescent competence at school. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 108(2), 242.
- White, M. D., Fyfe, J. J., Campbell, S. P., & Goldcamp, J. S. (2001). The school-police partnership: Identifying at-risk youth through a truant recovery program. Evaluation Review, 25, 507-532.
- Wigfield, A. (1997). Reading motivation: A domain-specific approach to motivation. *Educational psychologist*, *32*(2), 59-68.
- Wigfield, A., & Guthrie, J. T. (1997). Relations of children's motivation for reading to the amount and breadth or their reading. *Journal of educational psychology*, 89(3), 420.
- Willms, J. D. (2010). School composition and contextual effects on student outcomes. *Teachers College Record*, 112(4), 1008-1037.
- Wixson, K. K., & Carlisle, J. F. (2005). The influence of large-scale assessment of reading comprehension on classroom practice: A commentary. *Children's reading comprehension and assessment*, 395-405.
- Woessmann, L., & West, M. (2006). Class-size effects in school systems around the world: Evidence from between-grade variation in TIMSS. *European Economic Review*, 50(3), 695-736.
- Word, E. (1990). Student/Teacher Achievement Ratio (STAR) Tennessee's K-3 Class Size Study. Final Summary Report 1985-1990.
- Wyss, V. L., Tai, R. H., & Sadler, P. M. (2007). High school class-size and college performance in science. *The High School Journal*, 90(3), 45-53.
- Yalcin, S. (2017). Determining the Relationships between Selected Variables and Latent Classes in Students' PISA Achievement. *International Journal of Research in Education and Science*, 3(2), 589-603.
- Yeung, R., & Leadbeater, B. (2010). Adults make a difference: the protective effects of parent and teacher emotional support on emotional and behavioral problems of peer-victimized adolescents. *Journal of Community Psychology*, 38(1), 80-98.
- Zhang, D., Hsu, H. Y., Kwok, O. M., Benz, M., & Bowman-Perrott, L. (2011). The impact of basic-level parent engagements on student achievement: Patterns

associated with race/ethnicity and socioeconomic status (SES). Journal of

Disability Policy Studies, 22(1), 28-39.